# **Council Forum**

# Thursday, 23rd January, 2020 6.00 pm Council Chamber, Blackburn Town Hall

# AGENDA

1.	Welcome and Apologies	
2.	Prayers by the Mayor's Chaplain	
3.	Minutes Of The Previous Meeting Policy Council Mins Dec 2019	3 - 4
4.	Declarations of Interest DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST FORM	5
5.	Mayoral Communications	
6.	<b>Council Forum</b> To consider questions from members of the public received under Procedure Rule 12.	
7.	To consider Motions submitted under Procedure Rule 12 Motion - Fireworks One Motion has been submitted as follows:	6
8.	Statement of Licensing Policy CF report_Licensing Act 2003 Policy 2020 Statement Lic Policy 2020 v2.0	7 - 56
9.	Update from other Committees As two of the three Scrutiny Committees will have only recently met due to the rearranged meetings as a result of the General Election, the Chairs of the Policy and Resources, PLACE and PEOPLE Overview and Scrutiny Committees will verbally update the Council Forum on the work of their Committees.	

10. Reports of the Executive Members with Portfolios

10.1	Leader	
	Leader	57 - 59
10.2	Children, Young People & Education	
	Children, Young People & Education	60 - 63
10.3	Environmental Services	
	Final Environment Council Forum January 2020	64 - 66
10.4	Public Health & Wellbeing	
	Public Health and Wellbeing	67 - 70
10.5	Adult Services & Prevention	
	Adults and Prevention	71 - 74
10.6	Digital & Customer Services	
	Digital and Customer Services	75 - 76
10.7	Finance & Governance	
	Finance and Governance	77 - 78
10.8	Growth & Development	
	Growth and Development	79 - 83
11.	Draft Year Planner 2020-21	
	Year Planner 2020-21	84 - 87
	To consider the draft Year Planner for 2020-21, ahead of approval of the final version at Finance Council on 24 <sup>th</sup> February 2020.	
12.	To consider any questions received from Members under Procedure Rule 11	

# PART 2: ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION IN PRIVATE

There are no items to be considered under Part 2.

Date Published: Wednesday, 15 January 2020 Denise Park, Chief Executive

# Agenda Item 3 POLICY COUNCIL Thursday, 5 December 2019

**PRESENT** – The Mayor Councillor Jim Shorrock, Councillors Akhtar H, Batan, Bateson, Casey, Connor, Davies, Desai, Fazal, Floyd, Gee, Gunn, Harling, Hussain I, Hussain M, Hussain S, Kay, Khan, Liddle, Marrow, McFall, McGurk, Oates, Patel, Pearson, Rawat, Rigby J, Riley, Salton, Slater Jacq, Slater Jo, Slater Ju, Smith D, Smith J, Talbot, Taylor and Whittle.

# RESOLUTIONS

#### 33 Welcome and Apologies

Following the reading of the notice convening the meeting by the Chief Executive, the Mayor welcomed all to the meeting.

#### 34 Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Hardman, Groves, Rigby C, Afzal, Akhtar P, Brookfield, Slater N, Khonat, Sidat, Khan Z, Mahmood, Browne, Daley and Jan-Virmani.

#### 35 <u>Declarations of Interest</u>

No Declarations of Interest were submitted.

#### 36 Minutes of the Council Forum Meeting held on 3rd October 2019

The Minutes of the meeting of the Council Forum held on 3<sup>rd</sup> October 2019 were agreed as a correct record.

The Leader of the Council provided an update on the response from the Government to the Motion on Kashmir that the Council approved at the last meeting in October.

At this point of the meeting, the Chief Executive advised that in line with the Constitution, the Policy Council would now be held in Committee.

#### 37 Corporate Plan and priorities

A report was submitted which outlined the key national and local policy challenges and proposals in relation to Local Government; reflecting on the Council's performance over the last 12 months; and looking ahead to the next 12 months.

The Leader of the Council introduced the report and presented a video with the Chief Executive, which contained highlights and achievements from the last 12 months.

The report gave details of the National picture, in particular, the Spending Round 2019, Queen's Speech 2019 and Structural reform and devolution, as well as the Local picture, highlighting the key issues in the Borough and how the Council and its partners were tackling them. The Council continued to experience challenging times, losing more than £140 million funding

through the Government's austerity measures and budgets continued to be stretched as demand rose. However, the Council continued to tackle challenges head on and deliver excellent services within the resources available.

Members were reminded that the Corporate Plan 2019-2023 had been agreed in March 2019, and some highlights from the last 12 months were outlined, along with corporate KPI information for the 69 key strategic measures. Key examples of work with Partners were also highlighted.

The report also looked forward to the next 12 months and examples were given for each of the four key themes:

- PEOPLE: A good quality of life for all our residents
- PLACE: Community pride in a vibrant to live and visit
- ECONOMY: A strong and inclusive economy with continued growth
- COUNCIL: Delivered by a strong and resilient council

Members of the Council discussed the report and presentation ahead of moving to the vote on the recommendations in the report.

**RESOLVED –** That Policy Council:

- i. Note the content of the report
- ii. Note the overall performance of the Borough against its outcome measures
- iii. Note the overall performance of the Council against its own strategic objectives

# At this point of the meeting, the Chief Executive advised that in line with the Constitution, Policy Council would move out of Committee.

There being no other business, the Mayor reflected briefly on his first six months in office and thanked everyone in the Council and the community for their support during the year, and wished everyone a Happy Christmas and New Year, at which point the meeting was adjourned.

> Signed at a meeting of the Council Forum on 23<sup>rd</sup> January 2020 (being the ensuing meeting on the Council) by

# MAYOR

# Agenda Item 4

# DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN

# ITEMS ON THIS AGENDA

Members attending a Council, Committee, Board or other meeting with a personal interest in a matter on the Agenda must disclose the existence and nature of the interest and, if it is a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest or an Other Interest under paragraph 16.1 of the Code of Conduct, should leave the meeting during discussion and voting on the item.

Members declaring an interest(s) should complete this form and hand it to the Democratic Services Officer at the commencement of the meeting and declare such an interest at the appropriate point on the agenda.

MEETING: COUNCIL FORUM

DATE: 23<sup>RD</sup> JANUARY 2020

AGENDA ITEM NO.:

DESCRIPTION (BRIEF):

NATURE OF INTEREST:

DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY/OTHER (delete as appropriate)

SIGNED :

PRINT NAME:

(Paragraphs 8 to 17 of the Code of Conduct for Members of the Council refer)

The Pennine Community Safety Partnership, of which Blackburn with Darwen is a full member has highlighted significant concerns from communities across the region with regards the private use of fireworks. Fireworks are used by people throughout the year to mark different events. Whilst they can bring much enjoyment to some people when used in the right way, they can cause significant problems and fear for other people and animals.

Animals are particularly vulnerable to their use with the RSPCA raising repeated concerns with government as detailed in their "Bang Out of Order" report. This notes that "loud noises, that are unpredictable and out of an animal's control – as is the case with fireworks – are particularly stressful for them. Being unpredictable, as well as intermittent and relatively infrequent, also makes it unlikely that animals will acclimatise to fireworks noise."

This isn't just an issue for domestic animals and wildlife. Vulnerable people can become confused and disorientated by the noise of fireworks, and of further concern individuals and groups can and do put themselves at risk of harm through their inappropriate use with significant resources locally having to be deployed each year to police private and unofficial events through the BrightSpark programme.

#### **Council resolves:**

- To request that organisers of all public firework displays within Blackburn with Darwen advertise them in advance of the event, allowing residents to take precautions for their animals and vulnerable people;
- To support public awareness about the impact of fireworks on animal welfare and vulnerable people – including the precautions that can be taken to mitigate risks;
- (iii) To write to the UK Government urging them to introduce legislation to limit firework sales to licensed firework operators and prevent their sale to the general public. To also limit the maximum noise level of fireworks to 90 decibels for those sold for private displays.

# Proposed by: Councillor Mustafa Desai

# Seconded by: Councillor Andy Kay



### REPORT OF: EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT

TO: COUNCIL FORUM

ON: 23 January 2020

# LICENSING ACT 2003 - STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY – 2020

# 1. PURPOSE OF THE REPORT

1.1 To seek adoption of the Statement of Policy for the Licensing Act 2003.

# 2. RECOMMENDATIONS

2.1 That the Council approves the revised Statement of Licensing Policy for the Licensing Act 2003.

# 3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1 Each Licensing Authority must determine a policy with respect to the exercise of its functions in the Licensing Act 2003. The Licensing Act 2003 concerns the licensing of premises and persons for the sale of alcohol, the provision of regulated entertainment and late night refreshments.
- 3.2 A statement of that policy must be published and must also be kept under review and changed if deemed necessary. This must be carried out at least every 5 years.
- 3.3 The primary aim of this Licensing Policy is to promote the four licensing objectives, which are:
  - The prevention of crime and disorder
  - The prevention of public nuisance
  - Public safety
  - The protection of children from harm

# 4. RATIONALE

- 4.1 Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council last adopted a statement of licensing policy in 2015. This policy has been reviewed and amended to reflect legislative changes, notably:
  - changes to the application process for a personal licence to include a check on the right to work in the UK

- the licensing authority's powers to revoke personal licences where holders have been convicted of relevant offences
- inclusion of the list of national, mandatory premises licence conditions

Other amendments are:

- updated information about the borough including the numbers of premises issued with licences
- a section on the role of public health, alcohol and licensing
- 4.2 The draft policy has been through a public consultation exercise that lasted from 9 August to 28 October 2019. Three responses were considered at a meeting of the Council's Licensing Committee on 29 October 2019.

#### 5. POLICY IMPLICATIONS

5.1 The Council's Constitution requires the Licensing Policy Statement to be approved by full Council as part of the policy framework.

#### 6. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

6.1 None.

#### 7. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS

7.1 It is a legal requirement to review the statement of licensing policy at least every 5 years. There are no legal implications of amending the Policy. Provided the correct procedures are followed for the adoption of any amendments, decisions made under the existing Policy will not fetter the discretion of the Authority to make decisions under the new Policy.

# 8. **RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS**

8.1 None.

# 9. EQUALITY IMPLICATIONS

9.1 An Equality Impact Assessment Checklist has been completed. No negative impacts are anticipated.

#### 10. CONSULTATIONS

10. 1 Details of consultation are included in paragraph 4.2.

#### Chief Officer/Member

Contact Officer:	Denise Andrews,	Business	Compliance	and	Licensing	
	Manager					
	Donna Riding, Principal Licensing Officer					
Date:	5 December 2019					
Background Papers:	None					



# Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council

# Statement of Licensing Policy 2020

#### Contents

Page Number

5.

- 1. Introduction
- 1. Consultation for Licensing Policy
- 2. Aims of the Statement of Licensing Policy
- 3. Related Legislation and Strategies
- 4. Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council The Authority
  - The Licensing Process The Licenseable Activities
    - (1) Regulated Entertainment
    - (2) Late Night Refreshment
- 6. Personal Licences
- 7. Designated Premises Supervisors
- 8. Authorisation of sales of alcohol
- 8. Premises Licences
- 10. Club Premises Certificates
- 11. Temporary Event Notices
- 13. Provisional Statements
- 13. Variations of Licences
- 15. Transfer of Premises Licences
- 15. Interim Authorities
- 16. Reviews
- 19. Cumulative Impact
- 20. Special Saturation Policy
- 21. Trading Hours
- 22. Children
- 23. Integrating Strategies
- 23. Conditions
- 24. Enforcement
- 25. Committee arrangements, administration, delegation etc.
- APPENDIX 1 Delegation of functions
- APPENDIX 2 Addresses of Responsible Authorities
- APPENDIX 3 Mandatory Conditions
- APPENDIX 4 Model Pool of Conditions
- APPENDIX 5 Glossary of Terms

#### Introduction

1. This is the fifth revision of Blackburn with Darwen's Licensing Policy since the Licensing Act 2003 came into effect in November 2005.

This Statement of Licensing Policy (hereafter referred to as the Licensing Policy) is prepared pursuant to the provisions of section 5 of the Licensing Act 2003 ("the Act") and with due regard to the Guidance issued by the Secretary of State issued under Section 182 of the Act (referred to in this document as 'the Guidance').

- 2. The primary aim of this Licensing Policy is to promote the 4 licensing objectives, and only matters which impact on the promotion of the objectives will be taken into account when determining any application or the attaching of conditions to a licence. The licensing objectives are:
  - The prevention of crime and disorder
  - The prevention of public nuisance
  - Public safety
  - The protection of children from harm
- 3. The policy is not intended to duplicate any existing legislation and regulatory regimes that already places obligations on employers and operators e.g the Management of Health and Safety at Work Regulations 1999, the Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 or the Environmental Protection Act 1990.

#### Consultation for the Licensing Policy

- 4. In accordance with Section 5(3) of the Act the following were consulted in respect of the formulation of the Policy:
  - a) Lancashire constabulary
  - b) Lancashire fire service
  - c) Public protection service environmental protection, health and safety and trading standards
  - d) Planning
  - e) Child protection
  - f) Public health authority
  - g) Immigration Enforcement
  - h) Persons considered to be representatives of: Existing premises licence holders
     Existing club premises certificate holders
     Existing personal licence holders; and
     Businesses and residents in the council area
- 5. The Authority recognises that licensed premises may vary considerably in relation to their operating styles and characteristics and proper regard will be had to those differences and the likely impact on the local community.

- 6. The Authority also recognises that a minority of customers may behave badly. This policy statement cannot address issues relating to the behaviour of individuals or groups unless the behaviour can be directly linked to the licensed premises. However, it is part of a framework of measures which together can be used to address behavioural problems. These include, but are not limited to:
  - Planning controls;
  - On-going measures to provide a safe and clean environment;
  - Considering designation of areas concerning confiscation of alcohol;
  - Enforcement of legislation relating to disorder, anti-social behaviour, underage drinking;
  - Police closure of premises;
  - Powers of review of licences

#### 7. The aims of this Statement of Licensing Policy are to:

- a) Help build a fair and prosperous society that properly balances the rights of businesses and the communities of which they are a part.
- b) To encourage greater diversity in the range of entertainment available in the borough and to widen the choice and appeal of licensed premises.
- c) Integrate its aims and objectives with other initiatives that will:
  - reduce crime and disorder
  - encourage tourism
  - reduce alcohol misuse
  - encourage the self sufficiency of local communities
  - reduce the burden of unnecessary regulation on business
  - ensure a managed and consistent approach to the establishment and operation of licensed premises.
- 8. This Statement of Licensing Policy recognises the right of any individual to apply under the terms of the Act for a variety of permissions and to have such an application considered on its individual merits in the context of the 'licensing objectives'. Equally, it recognises that any person may make representations about an application or seek a review of a Premises Licence or Club Premises Certificate where such provision has been made for them to do so in the Act.
  - a) Licensing concerns the regulation of licensable activities on licensed premises, by qualifying clubs and at temporary events within the terms of the Act. Conditions attached to authorisations will be focussed on matters that are within the control of individual licensees and other authorised parties.
  - b) In considering the individual merit & circumstances of an application the Council may depart from the Guidance or make exceptions to its own Policy.
     Where it is felt necessary to do this in order to promote the licensing objectives, the Council will give full reasons for such departure.
- 9. The Secretary of State recognises that, following any future revision of the Guidance, there may be a period during which this Statement of Policy may be inconsistent with the

Guidance. If these circumstances occur, the Licensing Authority will have regard to the latest revision of the Guidance and to this Statement, giving the appropriate weight to each, dependent on the circumstances of the application

#### Related legislation & Strategies.

- 10. The Council recognises that this Statement of Policy and the Licensing Act are part of a wider strategy to tackle crime, disorder and antisocial behaviour and to reduce the harm which is caused by alcohol abuse & misuse.
- 11. The Licensing Authority will continue its strategy of working closely with the police and other enforcement agencies to address the sale of alcohol to persons who are drunk or under age and to target enforcement activity on premises where problems occur on the premises.
- 12. The Licensing Authority will work with licence holders to seek their agreement to measures designed to prevent problems and to ensure that recognised best practice is followed in areas where problems may occur.
- 13. The holders of licences issued under the Act will be required to recognise the role which they play in preventing crime, disorder and public nuisance both on their licensed premises and outside their premises (on the pavement and in a beer garden or smoking shelter, for example). The Licensing Authority will use its powers to impose licence conditions to require licence holders to exercise reasonable control in these areas, on both new applications and following a review.
- 14. Applicants are reminded that planning permission may also be required before any licensable activity can take place and that the planning regime and licensing together will be used by the Council to manage the environment, particularly anti-social behaviour, noise etc. It is the planning process which controls the development and overall use of premises, with licensing regulating individual licensable activities and the management of licensed premises.
- 15. The Licensing Authority recognises there is no public health licensing objective and therefore cannot conduct its licensing functions in order to promote public health. The licensing function can only be carried out to promote the four Licensing Objectives as set out by the Licensing Act 2003
- 16. However, the licensing authority recognises the impact of alcohol misuse in Blackburn with Darwen, and it is hoped that through the implementation of this Licensing Policy, the promotion of the four Licensing Objectives will in turn have a positive effect on preventing alcohol misuse in the borough. For example, by ensuring licensed premises refuse the sale of alcohol to children, or those attempting to purchase it on their behalf, this will impact positively on a reduction in child alcohol related health problems. Through ensuring the responsible selling of alcohol, this may impact on reducing a person's drinking at harmful or hazardous levels. It is however recognised that any such positive impact will be as a coincidence of the licensing authority conducting its licensing function.

#### Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council – The Authority

17. Located in the east of Lancashire, Blackburn with Darwen is a semi – rural unitary borough, with compact urban areas predominately but not exclusively located around the towns of Blackburn and Darwen. The area is surrounded by countryside and features a number of small rural villages and hamlets. Geographically the borough borders Bury and Bolton in the South, Chorley in the West, Hyndburn and Rossendale in the East and the Ribble Valley in the North.

- 18. The borough is well located with good transport and infrastructure links to the rest of Lancashire, Greater Manchester and beyond. In terms of rail links the towns of Blackburn and Darwen are both served by the Clitheroe to Manchester Victoria rail line with the town of Blackburn being also served by the York to Blackpool line. The Borough's road infrastructure too allows good connectivity, with the A666 providing an access corridor to Bolton, Greater Manchester, Yorkshire and the Ribble Valley. Furthermore the borough also hosts three motorway junctions of the M65 which provides quick access to Preston, Burnley and the rest of Lancashire, the M61, the M66 and the M6.
- 19. In 2016 the population was 148,500, making it the largest borough in Lancashire. The majority of the boroughs residents live in the towns of Blackburn and Darwen with the remaining residents living in the rural villages and hamlets (Hoddlesden, Edgworth, Belmont, Chapel Town and Tockholes) that surround the two major urban centres. The Borough as a whole has a relatively young age profile. It has a higher than average proportion of young people (0-19) compared to the national figure and conversely, a smaller proportion of older people (65 and over).
- 20. As a multicultural borough, the area is home to many people with diverse ethnicities and identities. Census 2011 suggested that within Blackburn with Darwen 66% of people identified themselves as White British, 28% as Asian / Asian British and 0.6% Black/African/Caribbean/Black British. Within the majority of non white residents, most people identified themselves as either; Asian/Asian British: Indian (13%) or Asian/ Asian British: Pakistani (12%). However census data also shows that the borough is also home to people who identify as Bangladeshi, Chinese, African, Caribbean, Arab and people of multiple ethnicities
- 21. The number of premises licensed in 2019 are:
  - Public houses 130
  - Members Clubs 36
  - Hotels and restaurants 47
  - Retail outlets (off-licences, supermarkets, takeaways, etc) 180
  - Entertainment premises (cinemas, theatres, halls) 5
  - Others parks, sporting venues, service stations 50

#### The Licensing Process

#### The Licensable Activities

22. A premises licence or a club premises certificate authorises the use of the licensed premises for one or more of the licensable activities.

(Premises can include any place or part of a premises).

- The licensable activities are:
- a) the sale of alcohol by retail;
- b) the supply of alcohol by or on behalf of a club to, or to the order of, a member of the club;
- c) the provision of regulated entertainment;
- d) The provision of late night refreshment.

#### (i) Regulated Entertainment

- 23. Regulated entertainment includes both entertainment and entertainment facilities. Subject to the qualifying conditions, definitions and exemptions, regulated entertainment is:
  - a) the performance of a play
  - b) the exhibition of a film
  - c) an indoor sporting event
  - d) boxing or wrestling entertainment (indoors and outdoors)
  - e) the performance of live music
  - f) the playing of any recorded music
  - g) a performance of dance
  - h) entertainment of a similar description to that falling within the performance of live music, the playing of recorded music and the performance of dance

Where the entertainment takes place in the presence of an audience and is provided for the purpose (or for purposes which include the purpose) of entertaining that audience.

- 24. Following the implementation of the Live Music Act 2012 and the Licensing Act 2003 (Descriptions of Entertainment)(Amendment) Order 2013 a licence may not be required for the following activities if they take place between 08:00-23:00 on any day:
  - A performance of a play in the presence of any audience of no more than 500 people;
  - An indoor sporting event in the presence of any audience of no more than 1000 people;
  - Most performances of dance in the presence of any audience of no more than 500 people; and
  - Live music, where live music comprises:
  - unamplified live music;
  - $_{\odot}$  live amplified music in a workplace with audiences of no more than 500 people; or
  - $_{\odot}\,$  a performance of live music or recorded music on premises licensed to sell alcohol provided the audience is no more than 500 people,

Where a premises continues to operate licensable activities (such as the sale of alcohol), any conditions relating to the above live music activities will be suspended unless they have been added following a licence review

- 25. After dinner speakers, poetry readings and stand-up comedians, performing without the addition of any other element described above, are not licensable activities.
- 26. Stage Hypnotism is dealt with by separate legislation under which consent is required.
- 27. There is nothing to prevent shops, stores or supermarkets making an application to include regulated entertainment in their premises licences to permit them to provide entertainment at, for example, Christmas or during promotional events, again, subject to the qualifying conditions, definitions and exemptions. Entertainment facilities include facilities enabling persons to take part in entertainment for the purpose of, or for purposes that include the purpose of, being entertained, including:
  - a) Making music
  - b) Dancing
  - c) Entertainment of a similar description to making music or for dancing.

(Entertainment facilities include, a karaoke machine, a dance floor and the provision of musical instruments provided for use by the public).

#### Late Night Refreshment

- 28. Late night refreshment (subject to certain exemptions as defined in the Act)) is regarded as the supply of hot food or drink for consumption on or off the premises, between the hours of 11pm and 5am. The supply of hot **drink** (not food) by means of a vending machine that is operated by members of the public is *not* a licensable activity.
- 29. The supply of hot food or drink free of charge is not a licensable activity. However, if a charge is made for admission to the premises or for some other item in order to obtain the hot food or drink then this would not be considered 'free of charge'.
- 30. Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council has not de-regulated late night refreshment licensing.

#### Personal Licences

31. Any individual may seek personal licences whether or not they have current employment or business interests associated with the use of the licence.

The Council will grant a personal licence if:

a) The applicant is over 18

b) The applicant, if subject to immigration control, is entitled to work in the licensable activity

- c) The applicant possesses a relevant licensing qualification
- d) The applicant has not forfeited a personal licence in the previous five years beginning with the day the application was made
- e) The applicant has not been convicted of any relevant offence as defined in the Act.
- 32. The issues, which arise when the holder of a personal licence becomes associated directly with particular premises covered by a premises licence by becoming the

"designated premises supervisor" for those premises, are dealt with below. The Council will not consider these matters when considering an application for a personal licence.

- 33. In order to substantiate whether or not an applicant has an unspent conviction for a relevant offence, applicants will be required to produce a criminal record certificate. The applicant is required to send a copy of this to the Lancashire Constabulary at the time of application.
- 34. The Council will liaise closely with the police when an applicant is found to have an unspent conviction for any relevant offence as defined in the Act. Where an applicant is found to have an unspent conviction for a relevant or foreign offence and the police object to the application on crime prevention grounds, the applicant is entitled to a hearing before a Licensing Sub Committees. At this hearing the applicant may bring with them evidence e.g. character references supporting their application and they may be represented by a solicitor or supported by a 'friend'. The refusal of the application will be the normal course unless there are, in the opinion of the Licensing Committee, exceptional and compelling circumstances that justify granting the application.
- 35. If an application is refused for any reason, the applicant will be entitled to appeal to the courts against the decision. Similarly, if the application is granted despite a police representation, the Chief Officer of Police is entitled to appeal against the licensing authority's determination. The Council will therefore record full reasons for any decision that they make.
- 36. The sale of alcohol, because of its impact on the wider community and on crime and disorder and anti-social behaviour, carries with it greater responsibility than that associated with the provision of entertainment or late night refreshment.
- 37. Where a personal licence holder is convicted of a relevant offence and the licensing authority is notified the licence holder must produce the licence to the authority. The details of the conviction will be endorsed on the licence. The licence holder may also have the licence revoked or suspended for up to 6 months. The decision will be made by a licensing sub-committee of Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council. Only convictions received after 6 April 2017 can be considered. The licence holder will be invited to make representations about the conviction.

#### **Designated Premises Supervisors**

- 38. The main purpose of the appointment of a "designated premises supervisor" (as described in the Act) is to ensure that there is always one specified individual who is responsible for ensuring that the premises are run properly ensuring that the licensing objectives are discharged, that licence conditions are observed and that current best practice is followed.
- 39. The premises licence holder will normally have given the designated premises supervisor day-to-day responsibility for running the premises.
  - i) The designated premises supervisor will therefore occupy a pivotal position. The designated premises supervisor will usually be in a position to provide direct management supervision of the premises and to regularly be on the premises during trading hours. By identifying the designated premises supervisor in the premises licence it will be clear to the Licensing Authority, the Police, other agencies and customers who is in day-to-day charge of the premises.

- ii) Only one designated premises supervisor may be specified in a premises licence.
- iii) The police are able to object to the appointment of a new designated premises supervisor where in exceptional circumstances, they believe the appointment would undermine the crime prevention objective set out in the Act. Police intervention is permitted under the Act where a particular designated premises supervisor is first appointed or transfers into particular premises and this combination gives rise to exceptional concerns. (section 37(5) of the Act)
- iv) For example, this could occur where a personal licence holder, who has been allowed by the courts to retain his licence despite convictions for selling alcohol to minors, transfers into premises which have had problems with underage drinking. Another example might be where an individual with convictions for possession of drugs intends to be specified as the designated premises supervisor at premises with a history of 'drug' problems.
- 40. Where the police do object, the Council will arrange for a hearing at which the issue can be considered and both parties may put forward their arguments. The Council will give such hearings priority. The Act provides that the applicant may apply for the individual to take up his post immediately and in such cases, the issue would be whether the individual should be removed. The Licensing Committee considering the matter will confine their consideration to the issue of crime and disorder. They will give comprehensive reasons for their decision and both the applicant and the Police are entitled to appeal against the decision of the Council.
- 41. Where a new designated premises supervisor is nominated, the normal procedure will be for the premises licence holder to apply to the Council for that individual to be appointed as designated premises supervisor (the application may include an application for the appointment to have immediate effect). The application must show that the individual concerned consents to taking on this responsible role and the Police must be sent a copy of the application. The premises licence must be amended to reflect the appointment of the new designated premises supervisor.

#### Authorisation of sales of alcohol

- 42. It is the Designated Premises Supervisor who is responsible for all sales of alcohol from the premises.
- 43. The Act permits a Designated Premises Supervisor to 'authorise' other people to sell alcohol.
- 44. 'Authorisation' does not mean direct supervision there is no requirement for the Designated Premises Supervisor to be in the bar or even on the premises every time the premises is open for business, however, the Designated Premises Supervisor is responsible for sales which are made by others even in their absence.
- 45. It has become recognised best practice for the Designated Premises Supervisor to give specific written authorisation to each member of staff who may make sales of alcohol. It is recommended that the authorisation identifies the person and identifies what actions the member of staff is authorised to undertake. The arrangement should be one which allows the Designated Premises Supervisor to monitor the authority which they have given on an ongoing basis.

46. The absence of written 'authorisation' will not itself lead to enforcement action but the authority of staff may be challenged where it is not in place and 'due diligence' by the Designated Premises Supervisor may be difficult to demonstrate.

#### Premises Licences

- 47. An application can be made to the Council for any place within its area to be used for any licensable activity or qualifying club activity. The application must be accompanied by:
  - a) The required fee;
  - b) The appropriate application form (including an Operating Schedule);
  - c) A plan of the premises; and
  - d) If it is intended to sell alcohol, a form of consent given by the person whom the applicant wishes to have specified in the Premises Licence as the Designated Premises Supervisor.

#### Incomplete applications will be returned to the applicant.

48. The Act requires applicants to notify the 'responsible authorities' for the Blackburn with Darwen's Licensing Authority area.

A copy of the application must be sent to each of the responsible authorities – as detailed in in Appendix 2 of this document.

- 49. The Application must include details of:
  - a) The relevant licensable activities which are to be conducted on the premises;
  - b) The times during which the applicant proposes that the relevant licensable activities are to take place (including the times during each day of the week, during particular holiday periods and during particular seasons if applicable); Any other times that the premises are to be open to the public
  - c) Where the applicant wishes the licence to have effect for a limited period, that period;
  - d) Where the relevant licensable activities include the sale by retail of alcohol, the name and address of the individual whom the applicant wishes to have specified as the Designated Premises Supervisor and a copy of his or her Personal Licence;
  - e) Where the relevant licensable activities include the sale by retail of alcohol, whether such sales are proposed to be for consumption on the premises or off the premises, or both;
  - f) An Operating Schedule giving details of the steps which the applicant proposes to take to promote the licensing objectives.

In considering the steps to be taken to promote the licensing objectives the applicant should give consideration to the 'Pool of Model Conditions' given at Appendix 4 of this Statement of Policy.

When preparing their applications applicants will be expected to undertake a thorough risk assessment for each of the four licensing objectives.

Applicants should be aware that applications which do not show that all relevant points have been addressed may result in a representation from the appropriate responsible authority.

- 50. Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 The Licensing Authority will not impose any licence condition where the order applies.
- 51. The Act prohibits the sale of alcohol from premises used primarily as a garage, however in certain circumstances licences to sell alcohol at petrol stations can be considered provided the licensing authority considers that the premises are not used primarily as a garage. Premises are 'used as a garage' if they are used for one or more of the following:
  - the retailing of petrol;
  - the retailing of derv;
  - the sale of motor vehicles; and
  - the maintenance of motor vehicles. (section 176 of the Act)
- 52. Where there is insufficient evidence to determine the primary use of the premises, the Licensing Authority will take steps (through enforcement activity or otherwise) to collect the evidence and may defer a decision until such evidence has been obtained.

#### **Relevant Representations**

53. Where representations are made about an application the Council will hold a hearing to consider them unless the Council, the applicant and everyone who has made representations agree that the hearing is not necessary. Representation must be 'relevant' to be considered.

To be 'relevant', representations must be:

- a) About the likely effect of the granting of a Premises Licence or Club Premises Certificate on the promotion of at least one of the licensing objectives; and
- b) Made by 'other persons' or a 'responsible authority', have not been withdrawn and, in the case of representations made by 'other persons', are not, in the Council's opinion, frivolous or vexatious.
- 54. 'Other persons' includes any of the following: Residents, businesses or associations that represent residents or businesses.
- 55. The Council will accept 'representations' which are in favour of an application and these will be included in the documentation submitted when there is a hearing, however, where only positive representations are received, no hearing will be held.
- 56. Where there are concerns about the intimidation of residents who may have genuine concerns about an application, the Council will follow the published guidance of the Secretary of State. (the Guidance Para 9.26 9.30)

#### Club Premises Certificates

- 57. The Council may issue a "Club Premises Certificate" to a qualifying Club. The Certificate will specify that the premises may be used for one or more of the 'recognised Club activities' and that the Club is a qualifying Club in relation to each of those activities.
- 58. Recognised Club activities are:
  - a) The supply of alcohol by or on behalf of the Club to or to the order of a member of the Club;
  - b) The sale by retail of alcohol by or on behalf of a Club to a guest or a member of the Club;
  - c) The provision of regulated entertainment where that provision is by or on behalf of the Club for members of the Club or members of the Club and their guests.
- 59. The Club is a qualifying Club in respect of the recognised activities provided that, under the rules of the Club, a person may not be admitted to membership, or be admitted as candidates for membership, to any of the privileges of membership without an interval of at least two days between their nomination or application for membership and their admission. People becoming members without nomination or prior application may not be admitted to the privileges of membership without an interval of two days between them becoming members and their admission.
- 60. The Club must be established and conducted in good faith as a Club and have a minimum of 25 members.
- 61. A Club can apply for a Club Premises Certificate in respect of premises, which are occupied by, and habitually used for the purposes of the Club. The application must be accompanied by:
  - a) The relevant fee;
  - b) The appropriate application form (including a Club Operating Schedule);
  - c) A plan of the premises;
  - d) A copy of the rules of the Club;
  - e) Evidence that the Club is a qualifying Club in relation to each of the recognised Club activities to which the application relates.
- 62. The applicant will also be required to notify, and enclose a copy of the application to, all responsible authorities for the Blackburn with Darwen Licensing Authority These are listed in appendix 2 of this document
- 63. The application form must contain the following:
  - a) Details of the relevant qualifying club activities to which the application relates;
  - b) The times during which it is proposed the qualifying club activities will take place;
  - c) Any other times during which it is proposed the premises are open to members and their guests;
  - d) Where the qualifying club activities include the supply of alcohol, whether supplies will be for consumption on the premises, off the premises or both.
  - e) The steps which it is proposed to take to promote the licensing objectives, and,
  - f) Any other prescribed matters.

In considering the steps to be taken to promote the licensing objectives the applicant should give consideration to the 'Pool of Model Conditions' given at Appendix 3 of this Statement of Policy. When preparing their applications applicants will be expected to undertake a thorough risk assessment for each of the four licensing objectives.

#### Applicants should be aware that applications which do not show that all relevant points have been addressed may result in a representation from the appropriate responsible authority.

Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 – The Licensing Authority will not impose any licence condition where the order applies.

64. Club Premises Certificate applications will be dealt with in a similar manner as applications for Premises Licences.

#### **Temporary Event Notices**

- 65. Temporary Event Notices, commonly referred to as 'TENs', can be used to authorise premises for licensable activities for temporary periods or special occasions. Unlike applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates, the licensing authority does not grant Temporary Event Notices. Instead the premises user notifies the licensing authority of their intention to hold an event and in general, only the police and the council's Environmental Health function can intervene to prevent it taking place or agree modifications to the event arrangements.
- 66. TENs are subject to defined limitations and it is only when one of these limits are exceeded that the licensing authority can intervene and will return the notice as void. Otherwise the authority will just acknowledge the notice this may be done electronically.
- 67. A number of limitations on TENs are:
  - a) the number of times a person may be granted a temporary event notice (50 times per year for a personal licence holder & 5 times per year for other people).
  - b)the length of time a temporary event may last for these purposes (168 hours or 7 days);
  - c)scale they cannot involve the presence of more than 499 people at any one time;
  - d)use of the premises the same premises cannot be used more than 12 times in a calendar year
- 68. There are two types of TEN; a standard TEN and a late TEN. These are subject to different processes.
- 69. A standard TEN is given no later than 10 working days' notice before the event to which it relates; and
- 70. A late TEN is given not before 9 and no later than 5 working days before the event.

#### **Standard Temporary Event Notices**

- 71. Standard TENs must be submitted to the licensing authority no less than 10 working days before the first day of the event. A 'working day' as defined by the Act is any other day than a Saturday, a Sunday, Christmas Day, Good Friday, or a day that is a bank holiday. Ten working days is exclusive of the day on which the event is to start and exclusive of the day on which the TEN is given.
- 72. If the required notice is not given, the TEN cannot be acknowledged by the Authority, it is advisable therefore to provide as much notice as possible.
- 73. Lancashire Constabulary and Environmental Health may object to a TEN within three working days. An objection can be made on the grounds of any licensing objective. Where an objection is received (and not withdrawn) a hearing will be convened to determine whether or not the event may go ahead.

- 74. The police or environmental health may withdraw their objection at any stage if the proposed premises user agrees to modify the proposal to meet their concerns. A copy of the modified notice should then be given to the licensing authority as proof of an agreement.
- 75. The licensing committee may decide to allow the licensable activities to go ahead as stated in the notice
- 76. Where the notice is in connection with existing premises, the licensing authority may impose existing conditions from the authorisation on to the notice. Copies of the notice will be provided to the police and environmental health.
- 77. Where, following any representation at the hearing, the licensing authority is not satisfied the event will ensure the promotion of the licensing objectives, the policy is to issue a counter –notice against the Temporary Event Notice.

#### Late Temporary Event Notices

- 78. Late TENs are intended to be used by premises users who are required, for reasons outside their control to, for example, change venue at late notice.
- 79. A maximum of 10 Late TENs per year can be submitted by a personal licence holder and 2 per year for other people. Late TENs count towards the maximum number of events that can be held during a calendar year.
- 80. Late TENs must be submitted to the licensing authority no more than 9 working days and no less than 5 working days before the first day of the event. A 'working day' as defined by the Act is any other day than a Saturday, a Sunday, Christmas Day, Good Friday, or a day that is a bank holiday. Ten working days is exclusive of the day on which the event is to start and exclusive of the day on which the TEN is given.
- 81. Lancashire Constabulary and Environmental Health may object to a TEN within 3 working days of its receipt. An objection can be made on the grounds of any licensing objective. Where an objection is made, a counter notice will be issued and the TEN will not be valid. It should be noted that this differs from the process for Standard TENs, which require an objection to be considered at a hearing.

#### **Provisional Statements**

- 82. Where premises are being constructed for the purposes of being used for one or more licensable activities or are being extended or otherwise altered for that purpose (whether or not they are already being used for that purpose) a business or a person may apply for a Provisional Statement if they have an interest in the premises and, if an individual, they are aged 18 years or over. This application would include details of the work to be done and the licensable activities that it is intended will take place at the premises.
- 83. The application must be advertised and copied to responsible authorities in a similar way to the arrangements for applications for a Premises Licence. Responsible authorities and interested parties may make representations. Where no representations are made, a provisional statement must be issued which states that fact. Where relevant representations are made, a hearing must be arranged by the licensing authority at which the parties may put their arguments. The need for a hearing can be dispensed with only by agreement of the licensing authority, the applicant for the provisional statement and all the parties who made relevant representations.

- 84. If a Provisional Statement has been issued and the person subsequently applies for a Premises Licence in respect of the premises, a part of them or premises which are substantially the same as the relevant premises (or part of them) and the application is in the same form as the licence described in the provisional statement accompanying the application for that statement has been satisfactorily completed then any representations made by a person shall not be taken into account if:
  - a) Given the information in the application for a Provisional Statement the person objecting could have made the same, or substantially the same, representations about the application but had failed to do so without reasonable excuse; and,
  - b) There has been no material change in circumstances relating either to the relevant premises or to the area in the vicinity of those premises since the Provisional Statement was made.
- 85. It should be noted that any decision of the Licensing Authority on an application for a provisional statement would not relieve an applicant of the need to apply for planning permission or building control approval.

#### Variations of Licences

- 86. Applications to vary a Premises Licence, other than a minor variation, will be dealt with in a similar manner to applications for a new Premises Licence. If relevant representations are not received the application for variation will be granted.
- 87. If relevant representations are made and not withdrawn the Licensing Committee will hold a hearing and at that hearing may:
  - a) Modify the conditions of the Licence; or
  - b) Reject the whole or part of the application.
- 88. The Licence will not be varied so as to:
  - a) Extend the period for which the Licence has effect; or
  - b) To vary substantially the premises to which it relates.
- 89. The Council may vary a Premises Licence so that it has effect subject to different conditions in respect of:
  - a) Different parts of the premises concerned; and
  - b) Different licensable activities.

#### Minor Variations of Licenses

- 89. Under sections 41A to 41C of the Licensing Act 2003, an application may be made for small variations that will not impact adversely on the licensing objectives by way of a simplified 'minor variations' process.
- 90. Under this process, the licensee is not required to advertise the variation in a newspaper or copy it to Responsible Authorities. However, they must display a white notice at the premises in accordance with Regulations for no less than 10 working days, starting on the working day after the minor variation was given to the Licensing Authority.
- 91. Upon receipt of an application for a minor variation, the Licensing Authority shall consider whether the variation could adversely impact upon the licensing objectives. In considering the application, the Licensing Authority will consult relevant Responsible Authorities if there is any doubt about the impact of the variation on the licensing objectives or it requires specialist advice.

- 92. The Licensing Authority will also take into account any relevant representations received from other persons in making a decision on a minor variation application. There is no right to a hearing under the minor variation procedure.
- 93. Applications must be determined no later than 15 working days, beginning on the first working day after the application was received by the Licensing Authority. There is no right of appeal against the decision of the Licensing Authority.
- 94. Where the Licensing Authority considers that the variation could adversely impact upon one of more of the licensing objectives, the application will be refused. If the application is not determined within 15 working days, the licensees will initially be offered the opportunity to treat the undetermined application as a new application.
- 95. Minor variations generally fall into four categories:
  - Minor changes to the structure or layout of the premises
  - The removal of out of date, irrelevant or unenforceable conditions
  - The addition of volunteered conditions
  - The addition of certain licensable activities
- 96. Applications to remove licensable activities will normally be approved as minor variations.

Variations to:

- Extend licensing hours for the sale or supply of alcohol for consumption on or off the premises between the hours of 23.00 and 07.00; or
- To increase the amount of time on any day during which alcohol may be sold or supplied for consumption on or off the premises

are **excluded** from the minor variations process and must be treated as full variations in all cases.

#### Transfer of Premises Licences

- 97. The following people may apply for the transfer to them of a Premises Licence:
  - a) A person whom carries on, or proposes to carry on, a business, which involves the use of a premises for the licensable activities, authorised by the Premises Licence;
  - b) Any person who makes the application in pursuance of one or more of its statutory functions which relate to those licensable activities;
  - c) A relevant Club within the meaning of the Act;
  - d) A charity
  - e) An educational institution;
  - f) A hospital; or
  - g) A person of such other description as may be prescribed.
- 98. Notice of the application must be given to the Police.
- 99. If the Police consider the granting of the application would undermine the crime prevention objective the Council will consider their reasons for that decision and will reject the application if the Council consider it necessary for the promotion of the crime prevention objective to do so.
- 100. An application for a transfer of a Licence can contain a request that the transfer has immediate effect. Such a request can only be made with the consent of the holder of the Premises Licence unless the applicant has taken all reasonable steps to obtain that consent and would be in a position to use the premises while the application is pending for the licensable activities authorised by the Premises Licence.
- 101. A full transfer of the Licence can only be made with the consent of the Premises Licence Holder unless identical circumstances apply.

102. In the event of a death, incapacity or insolvency of a Licence Holder, and where no Interim Authority Notice has been given, provided that an application is made within twenty eight days after the Licence lapsed, a person can make an application for the transfer of the Licence to him and the Licence shall be reinstated from the time the application is received by the Council.

### Interim Authorities

- 103. Generally, a Licence will remain in force for as long as the Licensee continues to operate the business unless it is revoked or it is specified it has effect for a limited period and that period expires. However, if the holder of a Premises Licence dies, becomes a person who lacks capacity (within the meaning of the Mental Capacity Act 2005) to hold a licence, becomes insolvent, is dissolved, or if it is a club ceases to be recognised as a club, then the Licence will lapse.
- 104. If, within a twenty eight day period of such circumstances, a person who had an interest in the premises concerned or is connected to the person whom held the Premises Licence immediately before it lapsed gives the Council an 'Interim Authority Notice' the Licence will be reinstated for a three-month period. At the end of the three months it will lapse unless an application for a transfer of the Licence is made.
- 105. A person is connected to the former holder of a Premises Licence if, and only if:
  - a) The person is the personal representative in the event of the holder's death;
  - b) In respect of a former holder who lacks capacity to hold the license, that person acts for him under an enduring power of attorney or lasting power of attorney registered under the Mental Capacity Act 2005; or,
  - c) In the event of insolvency, the person is acting as an Insolvency practitioner.
- 106. Interim Authority Notices must also be served on the Police. If the Police consider that the grant of an Interim Authority Notice would undermine the prevention of crime objective the Council will arrange a hearing to consider the Notice.

#### **Reviews**

- 107. Reviews of Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates represent a key protection for the community where problems associated with the licensing objectives occur once a licence has been granted. If relevant representations are made about a current licence the Council will hold a hearing to consider them unless the Council, the applicant and everyone who has made representations has agreed that the hearing is not necessary.
- 108. The Council can only review a licence where the representation provides evidence to show that the licensing objectives are not being met. An application for a licence review is recognition that existing systems may have broken down.
- 109. The licensing authority may not initiate its own review of a Premises Licence or Club Premises Certificate. The Police, or officers who are specified as responsible authorities under the Act, may however request reviews as can Councillors, and other persons living, or involved in a business, or representative.
- 110. The licensing authority's role will be to administrate the process and determine the outcome of the hearing, where an evidential basis for the allegations will need to be submitted.

- 111. Representations made by another department which is a responsible authority will be treated by the licensing authority in precisely the same way that they would treat representations made by any other body or individual. In every case, an evidentiary basis for the allegations made will need to be laid before the licensing authority.
- 112. It is important to recognise that the promotion of the licensing objectives relies heavily on a partnership between licence holders, authorised persons, other persons and responsible authorities in pursuit of common aims. It is therefore equally important that reviews are not used to drive a wedge between these groups in a way that would undermine the benefits of co-operation. Licence holders will therefore be given early warning of concerns about problems identified at the premises concerned and of the need for improvement. It is expected that a failure to respond to such warnings would lead to a decision to request a review.
- 113. Where a complaint from a responsible authority also includes an allegation of criminal conduct on the part of the licence holder, (such as allowing premises to be used for the sale of unlawful drugs), the licensing committee would first expect the relevant authority to exhaust the relevant legal powers at their disposal before making an application for review. The licensing committee cannot be expected to assume the role of a criminal court.
- 114. Where a review follows convictions or the failure of a prosecution in the criminal courts, it is not for the licensing committee to attempt to go behind the findings of the courts, which it will treat as a matter of undisputed evidence before it.
- 115. It is envisaged that the licensing authority, the police and other agencies who are responsible authorities, will use the review procedures effectively to deter crime and other inappropriate activities. Where reviews arise and the licensing authority determines that the crime prevention objective is being undermined because the premises are being used to further criminal activity, revocation of the licence **even in the first instance** is likely.
- 116. In the absence of any rule to the contrary, the Committee will expect that any party making an application for a licence to be reviewed will prove the facts on which they are relying on to support their allegations, on the balance of probabilities, that is, that it is more likely than not that the circumstances being complained of did actually occur. Because of the potentially serious consequences to a licence holder following a licence review, mere anecdotal or hearsay evidence will not be sufficient.

#### Summary Reviews

- 117. Section 21 of the Violent Crime Reduction Act 2006 has amended the Licensing Act 2003 to make provision for the Police to instigate a summary review of a premises licence in serious cases of crime and disorder. The 2006 Act requires that the premises must be licensed for the sale of alcohol and that a senior member of the Police force (ie of or above the rank of Superintendent) must give a certificate stating that it is his opinion that the premises are associated with serious crime or serious disorder or both.
- 118. On receipt of an application from the Police for a summary review of the premises licence the Authority must:
  - I. within 48 hours of the time of receipt, consider whether it is necessary to take interim steps pending the determination of a review of the premises licence; and
  - II. within 28 days after the day of its receipt, review that licence.

- 119. In calculating the 48 hours any time that is not on a working day is to be disregarded. The Authority must give notice to the Premises Licence Holder and each Responsible Authority. Notices must be displayed at the premises for 7 consecutive days starting with the day after the licensing authority received the application.
- 120. The Interim Steps Pending Review
  - The interim steps that the Authority must consider taking are as follows:
    - a) The modification of the conditions of the premises licence, ie the alteration, omission or addition of or to the conditions;
    - b) The exclusion of the sale of alcohol by retail from the scope of the licence;
    - c) The removal of the Designated Premises Supervisor
    - d) The suspension of the licence.
- 121. Where the Authority takes one or more of the steps above that decision takes effect immediately or as soon after as the Authority directs. Notice must be given immediately to the Premises Licence Holder and Chief Officer of Police.
- 122. The Premises Licence Holder may make representations about the interim steps and should this occur a hearing must be held within 48 hours of receipt to consider those representations. Once again the 48 hours are determined by working days only.
- 123. Advance notice of the hearing must be given to the Premises Licence Holder and Chief Officer of Police.
- 124. At the hearing the Authority must have regard to the certificate from the Police that accompanied the application, any representations by the Police and the representations of the Premises Licence Holder.
- 125. The subsequent full review hearing is to be conducted in accordance with the Review provisions specified in Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003, ie no later than 28 days after the receipt of the certificate from the Police.

#### **Relevant Representations**

- 126. 'Relevant representations' are representations:
  - a) about the effect of the Premises Licence on the promotion of the licensing objectives;
  - b) made by other persons or a responsible authority, have not been withdrawn and, in the case of representations made by an interested party they are not in The Council's opinion frivolous or vexatious.
- 127. 'Other persons' includes any of the following: Residents, businesses or associations that represent residents or businesses.
- 128. Additionally, a review of the licence will normally follow any action by the Police to close down the premises for up to 24 hours on grounds of disorder or public nuisance.

#### Appeals

- 129. Entitlements to appeal for parties aggrieved by decisions of the Council are set out in Schedule 5 of the 2003 Act.
- 130. An appeal must be made to Blackburn Magistrates' Court.
- 131. An appeal must to be commenced by the giving of a notice of appeal by the Appellant to the Justices' Chief Executive for the Magistrates' Court within a period of 21 days beginning with the day on which the Appellant was notified by the Council of the decision appealed against.
- 132. The Council will always be a respondent to the appeal, but in cases where a favourable decision has been made for an applicant against the representations of a

responsible authority or an interested party, the holder of the premises licence or club premises certificate will also be entitled to act as a respondent.

- 133. On determining an appeal, the court may:
  - a) dismiss the appeal;
  - b) substitute for the decision appealed against any other decision which could have been made by the Council; or
  - c) remit the case to the Council to dispose of it in accordance with the direction of the court.
- 134. The court may make such order as to costs as it thinks fit.

#### Giving reasons for decisions

135. In anticipation of such appeals, the Council will give comprehensive reasons for its decisions. On making findings of fact in its reasons, the Council will also ensure that they address the standard of proof and the burden of proof that has been adopted. The Council will also address the extent to which the decision has been made with regard to its statement of licensing policy and the Guidance issued by the Secretary of State under Section 182 of the Act, giving reasons in cases where there has been a departure.

#### Implementing the determination of the Magistrates' Courts

136. As soon as the determination of the Magistrates' Courts has been promulgated, the Council will not delay its implementation and necessary action will be taken forthwith unless ordered by a higher court to suspend such action (for example, as a result of an on-going judicial review). The Act provides for no further appeal against the determination of the Magistrates' Courts.

#### **Cumulative Impact**

- 137. This policy does not seek to limit the number of licensed premises that will be permitted even where it may appear that there are already enough licensed premises to satisfy the demand. That is not a matter for this policy, it is a commercial decision.
- 138. The 'cumulative impact' of the granting of an additional licence on the promotion of the Licensing Objectives is, however, a proper matter for the licensing authority to consider under this policy and the licensing authority may adopt a Special Saturation Policy.
- 139. Such a policy will not be considered unless and until the Licensing authority receives representations from a responsible authority or other persons that the cumulative effect of new licences is leading to an area becoming saturated with premises making it a focal point for large groups to gather in and circulate away from and that this is creating exceptional problems of disorder and/or nuisance over and above the impact of the individual premises. The licensing authority can properly consider whether or not the granting of an additional licence might lead to one or more of the Licensing Objectives being undermined. That said, the principle of cumulative impact will not be used to impose artificial restrictions and:
  - All applications will be considered on their merits.
  - No 'quotas' are imposed by this policy

- No restriction or limitation on trading hours in a particular area is imposed by this policy.
- 140. The licensing authority, through this Policy Statement, recognises the duty that it has under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and the link between this Act and the Licensing Objectives.
- 141. The impact on the promotion of the Licensing Objectives is a matter that the licensing authority can properly take into account when considering a particular application when a Special Saturation Policy applies.
- 142. In applying a Special Saturation Policy, the licensing authority recognises that a minority of consumers will behave badly. As is stated above, the Licensing Policy Statement itself cannot address issues relating to the behaviour of individuals or groups unless in the immediate vicinity of the licensed premises, however, this Policy Statement is part of a framework of measures that together, can be used to tackle behavioural problems in an area where licensed premises are situated. These include:
  - Planning controls
  - Positive measures to create a safe and clean town centre environment in partnership with local businesses, transport operators and other departments of the Council
  - Powers to designate parts of the area as places where alcohol may not be consumed
  - Police enforcement of the general law concerning disorder and antisocial behaviour, including the issue of fixed penalty notices
  - Prosecution of any personal licence holder or member of staff at licensed premises who sell alcohol to people who are drunk
  - The confiscation of alcohol from adults and children in designated areas.
  - Police powers to close down instantly, for up to 24 hours, any licensed premises or temporary event on grounds of disorder, the likelihood of disorder or excessive noise emanating from the premises
  - Powers of the police, other responsible authority or a local resident or business to seek a review of the licence or certificate in question.
  - The provision of CCTV surveillance, ample taxi ranks, street cleaning and litter patrols.

# Special Saturation Policy

143. If, in any area of the Borough, the number, type and density of premises selling alcohol leads to serious problems of nuisance or disorder arising, or beginning to arise, outside, within the vicinity of the licensed premises, the licensing authority may receive representations from a responsible authority or an interested party that the effect of granting new licences is leading to that area becoming saturated with licensed premises making it a focal point for large groups of people to gather at and circulate away from and that this is creating, or may create, exceptional problems of disorder and nuisance over and above the impact from individual premises.

144. Where such a situation arises, the licensing authority may consider the introduction of a Special Saturation Policy (SSP). In determining whether or not to adopt such a policy the licensing authority will seek to:

- Identify any serious or chronic concern from a responsible authority or representatives of residents about nuisance and disorder
- Assess the causes
- Determine whether or not the disorder and nuisance is arising as a result of customers of licensed premises, identify the area from which the problems are arising and the boundaries of the area
- Adopt a policy about future licence applications which will address the problem that has been identified
- 144. The SSP will be considered bearing in mind the licensing objectives and the duties placed on the licensing authority by Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998.
- 145. Representations should show how an application would impact on licensing objectives and the onus of proof, to demonstrate that the granting of the application would produce the cumulative impact claimed, is on the responsible authority or objector.
- 146. The SSP recognises that the impact of premises with different styles or characteristics will be different.
- 147. The SSP will not be used as grounds to remove a licence when representations are received about problems with existing licensed Premises.
- 148. The SSP will not be used to reject an application to modify an existing licence except where those modifications are directly relevant to the SSP (eg an increase in capacity).
- 149. Where a SSP is adopted it will be reviewed every three years to determine if it has had the desired effect and whether or not it is still needed.

# Trading Hours

- 150. This Policy recognises that longer and more flexible licensing hours can contribute to easing crime and disorder problems by ensuring that concentrations of customers leaving premises simultaneously are avoided thus helping to reduce friction at taxi ranks and private hire offices, fast food outlets etc.
- 151. The Policy will not set fixed trading hours within any designated area though the Policy recognises that stricter conditions with regard to noise control will be necessary in more densely populated residential areas. Additional security measures may need to be considered on premises which remain open to the public after 3:00am. Each application will be judged on its merits with the discharging of the licensing objectives being paramount in every case.
- 152. Unless there are good reasons to the contrary on the grounds of public disorder or crime prevention, shops, stores and supermarkets that sell alcohol will be permitted to do during the times that they would ordinarily sell other goods. It would be for interested persons or the responsible authorities to prove why this should not be so in any particular case.

- 153. As a general presumption, applications for licences to sell alcohol for consumption on the premises (including club premises) who wish to open between 10 am and midnight Sunday to Thursday and 10 am to 1 am Friday and Saturday will have their licence granted subject to the rights of other persons to object and thereby require a hearing.
- 154. Any premises wishing to open for longer hours, or where amplified music is to be a feature of the entertainment which is provided, will need to demonstrate specifically within their operating schedule, how they will discharge the Licensing Objectives.
- 155. Applicants should be aware that there is no automatic presumption in favour of longer hours and all cases which are referred to the Licensing Committee the Committee will consider if the hours requested by the applicant undermine the licensing objective. Where the Committee concludes that they do, the Committee may reject the application, or impose conditions and/or grant the licence with permitted hours which are different to those requested.
- 156. In the interests of reducing crime, disorder and anti-social behaviour, the Council will prefer applications for public houses, nightclubs and registered clubs that demonstrate in their operating schedules a responsible approach to alcohol sales by ending such sales some time before the premises themselves are closed ('drinking-up time'). There is no obligation on the holder of a premises licence or club premises certificate to remain open for the entire period permitted by his licence or certificate.

#### <u>Children</u>

- 157. The Policy does not seek to limit the access of children to licensed premises. Access is at the discretion of the licence holder and is neither encouraged or discouraged by the policy except where:
  - There have been convictions for underage drinking or the premises have a reputation for attracting underage drinkers,
  - The premises have a known association with drug taking or drug dealing,
  - Gambling takes place on the premises,
  - Entertainment of an 'adult' or 'sexual' nature takes place,
  - Where the supply of alcohol for consumption on the premises is the exclusive or the primary purpose of the services provided at the premises,

In these cases restrictions may be imposed.

- 158. The Licensing Authority reserves the right to take all necessary steps to prevent harm to children by:
  - Limiting the hours when children will be permitted in the premises
  - Stating a minimum age (below 18)
  - Limiting or prohibiting access when certain activities are taking place
  - Permitting access only when accompanied by an adult
  - Such other condition or restriction as may be necessary to achieve the licensing objective
- 159. A complete ban on children entering licensed premises is rarely likely to be necessary.
- 160. Nothing in this policy makes it a requirement that children must be admitted to any premises.

161. Applications made for premises that propose to admit children are required to include a risk assessment and show the measures to be taken to protect children from harm whilst on the premises.

#### Children and Cinemas

162. Where a licence is granted for the exhibition of films it will be granted subject to a condition that requires the licence holder to take reasonable steps to prevent children gaining access to age-restricted films where they are not old enough to view the film according to the classification awarded to it by British Board of Film Classification

#### **Children and Regulated Entertainment**

163. Where performances are presented especially for children in theatres and cinemas applicants should clearly address this in their operating schedule. Attendants will need to be stationed in the area(s) occupied by children and in the vicinity of each exit, provided that on each level occupied by children the minimum number of attendants on duty should be one attendant per 50 children or part thereof.

#### Integrating strategies

164. The licensing authority recognises that securing the delivery of the licensing objectives can make a substantial contribution to the community only if a partnership approach is adopted involving the police, local business and local people working together. In order to promote this approach, the licensing authority will, when relevant, consider informal representations and suggestions making recommendations to an Executive Member, if appropriate.

#### Alcohol and Public Health

- 165. Public Health will support the four licensing objectives wherever possible, including by:
  - explore the impact of alcohol related incidents on emergency services such as North West Ambulance Service
  - consider the proximity of licensed premises to schools, youth centres, play groups and family centres
  - share anonymised A&E data with other responsible authorities relating to young people and alcohol related incidents
  - analyse data on attendance at emergency departments and the use of ambulance services following alcohol related incidents
  - collate anonymised data on incidents relating to specific premises and present to licensing sub-committees when representations are made
  - support the police by facilitating access to health information such as anonymised A&E data for alcohol related admissions, for example, as part of a licence review application
  - provide Trading Standards with evidence of the health impact of illicit or counterfeit alcohol

- support the sharing of health information such as anonymised A&E data with other responsible authorities where it links to public safety
- provide evidence on the impact of the health and wellbeing of vulnerable groups such as street drinkers and those residing in hostels and the effect this has on anti-social behaviour
- engage with the Blackburn with Darwen Safeguarding Children Board to share relevant information such as data on young people accessing substance misuse services
- investigate links between ambulance callouts and attendance to irresponsible practices at specific licensed premises

#### **Conditions**

- **166.** The Licensing Authority will not impose standard conditions other than the statutory mandatory conditions. The licensing Authority may only attach conditions to a licence if relevant representations are received (except for conditions drawn from the applicants operating schedule since these are voluntary proposals). A list of statutory mandatory conditions are detailed at appendix 3
- 167. Any condition that is imposed on licensed premises will be tailored to the specific needs of the premises to which the condition relates and will be linked to one of the licensing objectives eg crime and disorder prevention strategies and a condition requiring premises to install CCTV.
- 168. Conditions attached to permissions will be focussed on matters that are within the control of individual licence holders and others possessing authorisations. The Licensing Authority will focus on the direct impact of activities taking place on the licensed premises on members of the public living, working or engaged in normal activity in the area concerned.
- 169. This policy is not a mechanism for the general control of anti-social behaviour by individuals once they are beyond the direct control of the licensee or away from the vicinity of the licensed premises.
- 170. The government has produced a 'pool' of 'model conditions' with guidance as to their intended use. These model conditions are reproduced within appendix two. Licensing Authorities may add specific conditions to a licence to address particular issues.
- 171. Conditions will not be imposed in relation to the nature or content of plays to be performed or the manner of performing plays. The absence of any such condition does not imply any exemption from any other statutory prohibition such as the Obscene Publications Act or common law.
- 172. Stricter conditions in relation to noise control can be expected in areas which have residential accommodation.

#### **Enforcement**

- 173. The licensing authority works particularly closely with the responsible authorities including its partners at Lancashire Constabulary and Lancashire Fire and Rescue Service, based upon the principles of partnership working, in order to most effectively address licensing-related issues. Action has been taken in respect of issues including underage sales and breaches of licences condition by the Responsible Authorities
- 174. The Licensing Authority takes a risk-based and proportionate approach to regulatory enforcement in relation to the likely impact of the premises upon crime and disorder,

public nuisance, problems concerning public safety and the protection of children from harm. Therefore, higher –risk and problem premises will be targeted for enforcement activity whereas a lighter touch approach will be adopted for low risk, well run premises.

- 175. Failure to promote the Licensing Objectives may result in a licence review and possible implementation of sanctions by the Licensing Committee, including removal of licensable activities, reductions in hours or, ultimately, revocation of licence.
- 176. Additionally, where offences are committed, prosecution maybe considered.
- 177. The licensing authority and partner agencies shall continue to work with the licensed trade through the provision of advice, education and training, information, promotion of good practice and behaviour.
- 178. The Responsible Authorities (see appendix 2) are available to provide advice and support for licensees as well as members of the public in relation to any problems they may be encountering relevant to licensed premises.

#### **Suspension for Non Payment of Fees**

- 179. The licensing authority is required to suspend a premises licence or club premises certificate if the annual fee has not been paid when it is due. Where a premises licence or certificate has been suspended, no licensable activity can be lawfully carried out at the premises until the annual fee has been paid. The suspension shall be lifted immediately upon payment of the fee and licensable activities may resume.
- 180. If an annual fee has not been paid by the due date, the licence holder shall be notified accordingly and given notice of the date the suspension shall take effect.
- 181. Where payment has not been paid as a result of a genuine administrative error, or because the licence holder disputed the liability for the fee before or at the time of the due date, there shall be a grace period of 21 days to resolve the matter before the licence is suspended.

#### Ability to re-instate conditions relating to Live Music upon Review

182. The Licensing Authority may reinstate or impose conditions about live music following a review of a premises licence or club premises certificate relating to premises authorised to supply alcohol for consumption on the premises, where it can be demonstrated the live music has undermined the promotion of the licensing objectives and such action is considered to be appropriate.

#### Committee arrangements, administration, delegation, etc.

#### The Licensing Committee

- 183. The Licensing Committee consists of 13 members and sits, roughly, four times per year. The full Licensing Committee will review this policy at least every five years. A Licensing Sub-Committee, comprising 3 members, will be established to hear any application where a representation has been received.
- 184. The chair of the Licensing Committee shall be elected at the annual meeting of the Council.
- 185. Members are subject to compliance with the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 which restricts their involvement in matters where they have a

'prejudicial interest' (including participation in meetings). The Code permits Members to attend licensing hearings to attend meetings to make representations, to give evidence or to answer questions even where they have a 'prejudicial interest' provided that members of the public are also allowed to attend the meeting for the same purpose provided that they withdraw from the meeting afterwards.

- 186. Where a councillor who is a member of a licensing committee or a licensing subcommittee has had a direct or indirect involvement in the affairs of an application before them, in the interests of good governance they will disqualify themselves from any involvement in the decision-making process affecting the license application in question.
- 187. The licensing sub-committee will also refer to the licensing committee any matter it is unable to deal with because of the number of its members who are unable to take part in the consideration or discussion of any matter or vote on any question with respect to it.
- 188. Paragraphs 147 and 148 do not apply to applications made by the Council itself for licences or permissions under the Act. In those circumstances, it is unlikely that Councillors would have a prejudicial interest in the matter before them, as defined in the Model Code of Conduct for Councillors issued under the Local Government Act 2000.
- 189. Every determination of a licensing decision by the Licensing Committee or a Licensing Sub-Committee shall be accompanied with clear, cogent reasons for the decision. The applicant and objector(s) will receive written reasons for the decision. A summary of the decision will form part of the statutory licensing register which the Council is required to keep.
- 190. The Council's licensing officers will deal with all licence applications where no representations have been received or where representations have been received and have been withdrawn or where a representation is considered to be vexatious or frivolous.
- 191. Decisions as to whether representations are irrelevant, frivolous or vexatious must be made objectively and not on the basis of any political judgement. Accordingly, Council officers will make the decisions on whether representations or applications for licence reviews should be referred to the Licensing Committee or Sub-Committee. Where representations are rejected, the person making that representation will be given written reasons as to why that are the case. A report will be made to the Licensing Committee indicating only the general grounds of the representation and the reason it was rejected.
- 192. The Council will ensure that members and officers are appropriately trained to carry out their duties under the Act. No Councillor shall sit on the Licensing Committee unless they have received appropriate training.
- 193. Appendix 1 shows the full list of delegations for various functions in the Licensing Act 2003.

Appendix 1 Delegation of functions

Delegation of functions				
Matters to be dealt with	By sub committee	By officers		
Application for personal licence – no convictions		All cases		
Application for personal licence – unspent convictions.	If a police representation made	If no police representation made		
Application for premises licence/club premises certificate.	If relevant representation made.	If no relevant representation made.		
Application for provisional statement.	If relevant representation made.	If no relevant representation made.		
Application for premises licence/club premises certificate	If relevant representation made	If no relevant representation made		
Application to vary premises licence/club premises certificate.	If relevant representation made.	If no relevant representation made.		
Application to vary premises designated premises supervisor.	If police objection.	All other cases.		
Request to be removed as designated premises supervisor.		All cases.		
Application for transfer of a premises licence.	If police objection	All other cases.		
Application for interim authorities.	If police objection.	All other cases.		
Application to review premises licence/club premises certificate.	All cases.			
Decision on whether a complaint is to irrelevant, frivolous, vexatious etc.		All cases.		
Decisions to object when local authority is a consultee and not the relevant authority considering the application.	All cases.			
Determination of a police/environmental health objection to a temporary event notice.	All cases.			
Application under the Minor Variation Procedure		All cases		
Application for Summary Review	All cases			

# Appendix 2

Responsible authority addresses:

Public Protection Service - Licensing Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council White Dove Offices Davyfield Depot Roman Road Industrial Estate Blackburn BB1 2LX Telephone number (01254) 267666

E-mail licensingteam@blackburn.gov.uk

East Division Police Licensing Unit Clitheroe Police Station King Street Clitheroe BB7 2EU Email: Eastpolicelicensing@lancashire.pnn.police.uk Tel: (01254) 353625

The Licensing Section will distribute complete applications to all other relevant responsible authorities.

### Appendix 3 – Mandatory conditions

Premises licences authorising the supply of alcohol

The following conditions apply to all premises licences under the circumstances described. These conditions are in addition to any conditions shown on the licence under Annex 2 and Annex 3.

Conditions 3, 4 and 6 do not apply to premises only licensed for consumption of alcohol "off" the premises.

**Condition 1** 

No supply of alcohol may be made under the premises licence -

(a) At a time when there is no designated premises supervisor in respect of the premises licence; or

(b) At a time when the designated premises supervisor does not hold a personal licence or his personal licence is suspended.

### **Condition 2**

Every supply of alcohol under the premises licence must be made, or authorised by a person who holds a personal licence.

### **Condition 3**

(1) The responsible person must ensure that staff on relevant premises do not carry out, arrange or participate in any irresponsible promotions in relation to the premises.

(2) In this paragraph, an irresponsible promotion means any one or more of the following activities, or substantially similar activities, carried on for the purpose of encouraging the sale or supply of alcohol for consumption on the premises.

a) games or other activities which require or encourage, or are designed to require or encourage, individuals to –

(i) drink a quantity of alcohol within a time limit (other than to drink alcohol sold or supplied on the premises before the cessation of the period in which the responsible person is authorised to sell or supply alcohol), or

(ii) drink as much alcohol as possible (whether within a time limit or otherwise);

b) provision of unlimited or unspecified quantities of alcohol free or for a fixed or discounted fee to the public or to a group defined by a particular characteristic in a manner which carries a significant risk of undermining a licensing objective;

c) provision of free or discounted alcohol or any other thing as a prize to encourage or reward the purchase and consumption of alcohol over a period of 24 hours or less in a manner which carries a significant risk of undermining a licensing objective; d) selling or supplying alcohol in association with promotional posters or flyers on, or in the vicinity of, the premises which can reasonably be considered to condone, encourage or glamorise anti-social behaviour or to refer to the effects of drunkenness in any favourable manner.

e) dispensing alcohol directly by one person into the mouth of another (other than where that other person is unable to drink without assistance by reason of disability).

### **Condition 4**

The responsible person must ensure that free potable (drinking) water is provided on request to customers where it is reasonably available.

### **Condition 5**

(1) The premises licence holder or club premises certificate holder must ensure that an age verification policy is adopted in respect of the premises in relation to the sale or supply of alcohol.

(2) The designated premises supervisor in relation to the premises licences must ensure that the supply of alcohol at the premises is carried on in accordance with the age verification policy.

(3) The policy must require individuals who appear to the responsible person to be under 18 years of age (or such older age as may be specified in the policy) to produce on request, before being served alcohol, identification bearing their photograph, date of birth and either:-

(a) a holographic mark or

(b) an ultraviolet feature.

**Condition 6** 

The responsible person shall ensure that -

(a) where any of the following alcoholic drinks is sold or supplied for consumption on the premises (other than alcoholic drinks sold or supplied having been made up in advance ready for sale or supply in a securely closed container) it is available to customers in the following measures –

(i) beer or cider: 1/2 pint;

(ii) gin, rum, vodka or whisky: 25 ml or 35 ml; and

(iii) still wine in a glass: 125 ml; and

(b) these measures are displayed in a menu, price list or other printed material which is available to customers on the premises; and

(c) where a customer does not in relation to a sale of alcohol specify the quantity of alcohol to be sold, the customer is made aware that these measures are available.

**Condition 7** 

A relevant person shall ensure that no alcohol is sold or supplied for consumption on or off the premises for a price which is less than the permitted price.

a. For the purposes of the condition set out in paragraph 1 -

(a) "duty" is to be construed in accordance with the Alcoholic Liquor Duties Act 1979

(b) "permitted price" is the price found by applying the formula -

P = D + (DxV)

Where –

(i) P is the permitted price

(ii) D is the amount of duty chargeable in relation to the alcohol as if the duty were charged on the date of the sale or supply of the alcohol, and

(iii) V is the rate of value added tax chargeable in relation to the alcohol as if the value added tax were charged on the date of the sale or supply of the alcohol;

(c) "relevant person" means, in relation to premises in respect of which there is in force a premises licence –

(i) The holder of the premises licence

(ii) The designated premises supervisor (if any) in respect of such a licence, or

(iii) The personal licence holder who makes or authorises a supply of alcohol under such a licence;

(d) "relevant person" means, in relation to premises in respect of which there is in force a club premises certificate, any member or officer of the club present on the premises in a capacity which enables the member or officer to prevent the supply in question; and

(e) "value added tax" means value added tax charged in accordance with the Value Added Tax Act

If the premises licence allows exhibition of films

**Condition 8** 

1. Where a premises licence authorises the exhibition of films, the licence must include a condition requiring the admission of children to the exhibition of any film to be restricted in accordance with this section.

2. Where the film classification body is specified in the licence, unless subsection (3)(b) applies, admission of children must be restricted in accordance with any recommendation by that body.

# 3. Where

(a) The film classification body is not specified in the licence, or

(b) The relevant licensing authority has notified the holder of the licence that this subsection applies to the film in question, admission of children must be restricted in accordance with any recommendation made by that licensing authority.

4. In this section "children" means any person aged under 18; and film "classification body" means the person or persons designated as the authority under Section 4 of the Video Recordings Act 1984(c39) (authority to determine suitability of video works for classification).

If the premises licence has conditions in respect of door supervisors

# **Condition 9**

1. Where a premises licence includes a condition that at specified times one or more individuals must be at the premises to carry out a security activity, each such individual must:

(a) be authorised to carry out that activity by a licence granted under the Private Security Industry Act 2001; or

(b) be entitled to carry out that activity by virtue of section 4 of the Act.

2. But nothing in subsection (1) requires such a condition to be imposed:

(a) in respect of premises within paragraph 8(3)(a) of Schedule 2 to the Private Security Industry Act 2001 (c12) (premises with premises licences

authorising plays or films); or

(b) in respect of premises in relation to:

(i) any occasion mentioned in paragraph 8(3)(b) or (c) of that Schedule (premises being used exclusively by club with club premises certificate, under a temporary event notice authorising plays or films or under a gaming licence), or

(ii) any occasion within paragraph 8(3)(d) of that Schedule (occasions prescribed by regulations under that Act.

3. For the purposes of this section:

(a) "security activity" means an activity to which paragraph 2(1)(a) of that Schedule applies, and, which is licensable conduct for the purposes of that Act, (see Section 3(2) of that Act) and

(b) paragraph 8(5) of that Schedule (interpretation of references to an occasion) applies as it applies in relation to paragraph 8 of that Schedule.

# Appendix 4 Pool of Model conditions to assist applicants when completing applications for premises licences

### 1.0 CONDITIONS RELATING TO THE PREVENTION OF CRIME AND DISORDER

### 1.1 *CCTV*

The premise is to operate an effective CCTV system which is to be maintained in good working order at all times the premises is open for business. The premises licence holder will ensure that the CCTV is operated in accordance with the latest Information Commissions Officers Guidance and is compliant with the relevant provisions of the Data Protection Act 1998.

The type of system and the number/positioning of cameras is to be agreed in liaison with the police. The location of cameras will be recorded on the plan attached to the licence.

The recording medium (e.g. discs/tapes/hard drive etc) and associated images are to be retained and securely stored for a minimum period of 28 days and are to be made available to the police/Authorised Officers of the Licensing Authority upon request. The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor [delete as necessary] is to provide the police with the contact details of at least two members of staff (or other person(s)) who are trained and familiar with the operation of the equipment so that, at the expense of the premises licence holder, they are able to check that the equipment is operating properly and that they are able to provide copies of recorded data upon request and within no more than 12 hours from the time of the request. The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor must notify the licensing office or the Police in the event of CCTV breakdown or malfunction as soon as is reasonably practicable and in any event within 24hrs.

# 1.2 PERSONAL LICENCE HOLDERS/WRITTEN AUTHORISATION

A personal licence holder must be on the premises at all times when open to the public.

A personal licence holder must be on the premises on (state days) \_\_\_\_\_\_ between xxxx hrs and close of business.

The designated premises supervisor will ensure that he/she gives written authorisation to individuals whom they are authorising to sell alcohol in their absence. This should be maintained and made available for authorised officers A Supervisor's Register will be maintained at the licensed premises, showing the

names, addresses and up-to-date contact details for the designated premises supervisor and all personal licence holders.

# 1.3 RADIO LINKS AND TELEPHONE COMMUNICATIONS

The premises must be linked to a system of communication with the Police and other licensed premises as agreed with the Police and Licensing Authority. The system shall be kept in good working order at all times. When the premises are open to the public, the communications link to the Police and other licensed premises shall be switched on and available to and monitored by the designated premises supervisor or a nominated member of staff. The system to be used to report incidents and warn each other of the presence of potential trouble makers in the area.

The communication system must be used to report information likely to be of interest to other parties to the network as soon as possible.

### 1.4 DOOR SUPERVISORS

The minimum number of door supervisors for the premises is \_\_\_\_

Please specify days and hours door supervisors operate on the premises.

A daily log will contain consecutively numbered pages and must be maintained at the premises showing the full name, date of birth and SIA badge number of the Door Security Staff on duty, the time when they started and ended their shift and the details of any incidents that take place to include incidents when a member of the public is refused entry to the premises. The log is to be made available to the Police, to SIA inspectors & to authorised officers of the Licensing Authority on request. The daily log will be retained on the premises for a period of twelve months from the date of the last entry.

The door supervisors will be required to possess their registration card whilst on duty The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will operate to a written dispersal policy which ensures the safe and gradual dispersal of customers from the premises. The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will ensure that staff receive training on the policy.

### 1.5 DRUGS/WEAPONS

The premises licence holder shall have a written policy in relation to drugs which will include search, seizure and disposal of drugs and weapons.

A suitable purpose-made receptacle for the safe retention of illegal substances will be provided and arrangements made for the safe disposal of its contents as agreed with Greater Manchester Police.

### 1.6 RESTRICTING ACCESS TO GLASSWARE

No drink shall be sold from a bar or by staff service or consumed in or on the premises other than in a container made from non-splintering plastic or toughened glass during [time and/ or activity related].

No drink shall be removed from the premises in an unsealed container. There shall be maintained on the premises at all times an adequate and appropriate supply of first aid equipment and materials.

At all times when the public are present, at least one person who holds a current recognised first aid certificate or award shall be present on the premises. Where more than one such person is present their duties shall be clearly defined. For use in situations where general Health and Safety legislation won't apply.

Customers are to be prevented from leaving the premises with glasses or open bottles.

Empty bottles must be placed into locked bins so as to prevent them from being used as weapons.

Only plastic glasses/plastic bottles/toughened glass are to be used in the outside areas.

Plastic or toughened polycarbonate (or similar) glasses/bottles will be used when requested by Greater Manchester Police.

No customers carrying glassware shall be admitted to the premises at any time that the premises are open to the public.

### 1.7 RESTRICTIONS ON DRINKING AREAS

The \*beer garden / \*outside area is not to be used for licensable activities or for the consumption of alcohol after [x] hours daily. (\* delete as applicable).

### 1.8 PROOF OF AGE CARDS

The premises will operate a "Challenge 25" proof of age policy and signage to this effect is to be prominently displayed within the premises. Persons who appear to be under the age of 25 must produce for thorough scrutiny by staff, proof of identity/age before being sold/supplied alcohol. Only a passport or photo-card driving licence or a proof of age card bearing the official 'PASS' accreditation hologram and military ID should to be accepted as proof of age.

### 1.9 PUBWATCH

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will belong to a recognised trade body or Pub Watch Scheme where one exists, whose aims include the promotion of the licensing objectives.

### 1.10 ALCOHOL DESIGNATED PUBLIC PLACES ORDERS

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will have a notice indicating the existence and effect of an Alcohol Designated Public Places Order prominently displayed at the exits of the premises.

### 2.0 CONDITIONS RELATING TO PUBLIC SAFETY

#### 2.1 SAFETY CHECKS

A suitably trained and competent person must ensure regular safety checks of the premises including means of escape, decorative and functional fixtures, floor surfaces and equipment (including electrical appliances to which the public may come into contact are undertaken. Records of these safety checks must be kept and made available for inspection by an authorised officer.

#### 2.2 DISABLED PEOPLE

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor must develop and operate a policy which ensures the safe evacuation of disabled people in the event of an emergency.

### 2.3 ACCESS FOR EMERGENCY VEHICLES

Before opening to the public, checks will be undertaken to ensure that all access to the premises are clear for emergency vehicles. Regular checks will be undertaken by the premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor when the premises are open to the public.

### 2.4 FIRST AID

There shall be maintained on the premises at all times an adequate and appropriate supply of first aid equipment and materials.

2.5 At all times when the public are present, at least one person who holds a current recognised first aid certificate or award shall be present on the premises. Where more than one such person is present, their duties shall be clearly defined. The premises licence holder shall develop and operate a procedure for dealing with unwell members of the public including those who appear to be affected by alcohol and drugs. Staff will be appropriately trained in such procedures.

### 2.6 TEMPORARY ELECTRICAL INSTALLATIONS

Temporary electrical wiring and distribution systems are not provided without notification to the licensing authority at least ten working days before commencement of the work and/or prior inspection by a suitable qualified electrician. Temporary electrical wiring and distribution systems shall comply with the recommendations of BS 7671 or where applicable BS 7909.

### 2.7 INDOOR SPORTS ENTERTAINMENTS

A qualified medical practitioner will be present throughout a sports entertainment involving boxing, wrestling, judo, karate or other sports entertainment of a similar nature.

Any ring is constructed by a competent person and/ or inspected by a competent authority.

At any wrestling or other entertainments of a similar nature members of the public do not occupy any seat within 2.5 metres of the ring.

At water sports entertainments, staff adequately trained in rescue and life safety procedures are stationed and remain within the vicinity of the water at all material times (see also Managing Health and Safety in Swimming Pools issued jointly by the Health and Safety Executive and Sport England).

# 2.8 ALTERATIONS TO THE PREMISES

### 2.8.1 Guidance

Premises should not be altered in such a way as to make it impossible to comply with an existing licence condition without first seeking a variation of the premises licence to delete the relevant public safety condition. The applicant will need to propose how they intend to take alternative steps to promote the public safety objective in a new operating schedule reflecting the proposed alteration to the premises. The application for variation will enable responsible authorities with expertise in safety matters to consider whether the proposal is acceptable.

# 3.0 THEATRES, CINEMAS, CONCERT HALLS AND SIMILAR PLACES (PROMOTION OF PUBLIC SAFETY)

### 3.1 PREMISES USED FOR CLOSELY SEATED AUDIENCES

### 3.1.2 ATTENDANTS

The number of attendants on each floor in a closely seated auditorium should be as set out on the table below:

Number of Members of the audience present on a floor	Minimum number of attendants required to be present on that floor		
1 - 100	One		
101 - 250	Тwo		
251 - 500	Three		
501 – 750	Four		
751 – 1,000	Five		

And one additional attendant for each additional 250 persons (or part thereof)

Attendants shall not be engaged in duties that would prevent them from promptly discharging their duties in the event of an emergency or require their absence from that floor or auditorium where they are on duty.

Attendants shall be readily identifiable to the audience (but this need not entail the wearing of a uniform).

The premises shall not be used for a closely seated audience except in accordance with seating plan(s), a copy of which is available at the premises and shall be shown to an authorised person on request.

No article shall be attached to the back of any seat which would reduce the clear width of seatways or cause a tripping hazard or obstruction.

A copy of any certificate relating to the design, construction and loading of temporary seating shall be kept available at the premises and shall be shown to an authorised person on request.

### 3.1.2 SEATING

Where the potential audience exceeds 250 all seats in the auditorium should be securely fixed to the floor or battened together in lengths of not fewer than four and not more than twelve.

### 3.1.3 STANDING AND SITTING IN GANGWAYS ETC

Sitting on floors shall not be permitted except where authorised in the premises licence or club premises certificate.

Waiting or standing shall not be permitted except in areas designated in the premises licence or club premises certificate.

In no circumstances shall anyone be permitted to-

(i) sit in a gangway;

(ii) stand or sit in front of an exit; or

(iii) stand or sit on a staircase, including landings.

### 3.1.4 DRINKS

No drinks shall be sold to, or be consumed by, a closely seated audience except in plastic and paper containers.

### 3.1.5 BALCONY FRONTS

The premises licence holder/designated premises supervisor will ensure that clothing or other objects will not be placed over balcony rails or upon balcony fronts.

### 3.1.6 SPECIAL EFFECTS

The premises licence holder and the designated premises supervisor will ensure that special effects or mechanical installations should be arranged and stored so as to minimise risk to the safety of the audience, the performers and staff. Specials effects include:

- dry ice machines and cryogenic fog;
- smoke machines and fog generators;
- pyrotechnics, including fireworks;
- real flame;
- firearms;
- motor vehicles;
- strobe lighting;
- · lasers; and
- explosives and highly flammable substances.

The premises licence holder and the designated premises supervisor will notify the licensing authority at least two months prior to using any of the defined special effects.

### 3.2 PREMISES USED FOR FILM EXHIBITIONS

### 3.2.1 ATTENDANTS – PREMISES WITHOUT A STAFF ALERTING SYSTEM

Where the premises are not equipped with a staff alerting system the number of attendants present should be as set out in the table below:

Number of members of the audience present on the premises	Minimum number of attendants required to be on duty			
1 – 250	Two			
And one additional attendant for each additional 250 members of the audience present (or part thereof)				
Where there are more than 150 members of audience in any auditorium or on any floor	At least one attendant shall be present in any auditorium or on any floor			

### 3.2.2 ATTENDANTS – PREMISES WITH A STAFF ALERTING SYSTEM

Where premises are equipped with a staff alerting system the number of attendants present should be as set out in the table below:

Number of members of the audience present on the premises	Minimum number of attendants required to be on duty	Minimum number of other staff on the premises who are available to assist in the event of an emergency
1 – 500	Тwo	One
501 – 1,000	Three	Two
1001 – 1,500	Four	Four
1,501 or more	Five plus one for every 500 (or part thereof) persons over 2,000 on the premises	Five plus one for every 500 (or part thereof) persons over 2,000 on the premises

Staff shall not be considered as being available to assist in the event of an emergency if they are:

(i) the holder of the premises licence or the manager on duty at the premises; or
(ii) a member of staff whose normal duties or responsibilities are likely to significantly affect or delay their response in an emergency situation; or

(iii) a member of staff whose usual location when on duty is more than 60 metres from the location to which they are required to go on being alerted to an emergency situation.

Attendants shall as far as reasonably practicable be evenly distributed throughout all parts of the premises to which the public have access and keep under observation all parts of the premises to which the audience have access.

The staff alerting system shall be maintained in working order.

### 3.2.3 MINIMUM LIGHTING

The level of lighting in the auditorium should be as great as possible consistent with the effective presentation of the film; and the level of illumination maintained in the auditorium during the showing of films would normally be regarded as satisfactory if it complies with the standards specified in BS CP 1007 (Maintained Lighting for Cinemas).

### 3.2.4 HOURS

Prominent, clear and legible notices must be displayed at all exits requesting that customers respect the needs of local residents and to leave the premises and area quietly.

Music and associated other noise sources (e.g. DJs and amplified voices) shall not be generally audible inside noise sensitive property at any time. The designated premises supervisor or a member of staff is to carry out noise level checks of the surrounding outside area whenever entertainment is being provided taking action to reduce noise levels where there is a potential for nuisance to be caused.

All external doors and windows are to be kept closed when live entertainment or recorded music is in progress.

The **\*beer garden** / **\*outside area** is not to be used for licensable activities or for the consumption of alcohol after **[x]** hours daily. (**\* delete as applicable**).

On occasions when the premises are used/hired to hold an 18<sup>th</sup> birthday party, at least one SIA registered security staff is to be employed at the premises for the duration of the function. In addition, on such occasions, the sale of alcohol and the provision of regulated entertainment is to cease no later than 23.00hrs. (Consider such a condition for holders of Club Premises Certificates following noise nuisance representations associated with such use of the club).

Management and staff are to use their best endeavours to prevent persons loitering outside the premises and to ensure that persons refused entry or ejected are asked to leave the vicinity of the premises.

At an appropriate time before closing time, announcements should be made reminding customers to leave quietly.

No Refuse shall be disposed of or collected from the premises between the hours of (insert hours) where such disposal or collection is likely to cause disturbance to local residents.

Where the premises provide food to the public for consumption off the premises there shall be provided at or near the exits, [give number] waste bins to enable the disposal of waste food, food containers, wrappings etc.

Where the premises provide food for consumption off the premises, the public area immediately surrounding the premises shall be cleared of waste food, food

containers, wrapping etc. at the end of trading on each day. Such refuse shall be placed in a container designed for the storage and disposal of refuse and waste foods.

The premises shall be closed to customers [x minutes] after licensable activity has ceased.

Clientele must not be admitted to the premises after [xhrs] or within [xhrs] of the end of licensable activity.

### 3.2.5 NOISE AND VIBRATION

The premises licence holder and the designated premises supervisor will ensure that live music will only be permitted to a particular area (define area) of the building. An effective noise limiting device approved in writing by the Council (which shall so far as possible be tamper-proof) shall be installed and operated in the premises and all noise levels shall be agreed and set to the written satisfaction of the Council. Whenever regulated entertainment is taking place all amplified music (whether live or recorded) and associated sources (e.g. DJ's and amplified voices/amplified instruments) are to be connected to this noise limiting device

There will be no external loud speakers.

The activities of persons using the external areas will be monitored after 23:00hrs and they will be reminded to have regard to the needs of local residents and to refrain from shouting and anti-social behaviour.

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will adopt a "cooling down" period where music volume is reduced towards the closing time of the premises

### 3.2.6 LITTER

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will ensure that litter arising from people using the premises is cleared away regularly and that promotional material such as flyers do not create litter.

4.0 CONDITIONS RELATING TO THE PROTECTION OF CHILDREN FROM HARM

### 4.1 ACCESS FOR CHILDREN TO LICENSED PREMISES – IN GENERAL

The premises will operate a "Challenge 25" proof of age policy and signage to this effect is to be prominently displayed within the premises. Persons who appear to be under the age of 25 must produce for thorough scrutiny by staff, proof of identity/age before being sold/supplied alcohol. Only a passport or photo-card driving licence or a proof of age card bearing the official 'PASS' accreditation hologram should to be accepted as proof of age.

The premises is to maintain a refusals book to record the details of incidents/descriptions of individuals whenever a member of staff has refused to sell alcohol to a person suspected of being under the age of 18. The book must be made available to the police/authorised officers of the Licensing Authority on request. All individual alcohol containers (e.g. bottles/cans/cartons) before going on display for sale are to be uniquely and indelibly marked in a manner approved by the Police. That ALL alcohol be displayed/stored behind the counter.

That the following alcoholic drinks be kept behind the counter or in a place where customers do not have direct access to these products without the assistance of a member of staff, namely:

All spirits, flavoured spirits, alco pops (i.e. spirit based drinks mixed with soft drink/flavoured juice etc) which will include and not be limited to products as "Bacardi Breezers" and similar products).

- Cider
- Lager
- [other]

No person under the age of 18 shall be permitted access to the premises when entertainment of an adult nature is taking place.

No person under the age of [x] shall be permitted to remain on the premises after [x] hours.

#### 4.2 THEATRES

The premises licence holder/designated premises supervisor will provide an adequate number of suitable adult supervisors who can provide care for the children as they move from stage to dressing room etc, and to ensure that all children can be accounted for in case of an evacuation or an emergency.

The venue will be suitable to accommodate safely the numbers of children intended The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisors must ensure that all supervisors and crew receive instructions on the fire procedures applicable to the venue prior to the arrival of the children.

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will ensure that all special effects e.g. flashing lights, dry ice, smoke etc are suitable for the children involved in the performance

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will ensure that an adult supervisor is stationed in the area(s) or levels which are occupied by children.

The supervisors will be placed in the vicinity to exits to the premises. There will be one supervisor per 50 children at all times.

No child will be permitted to occupy the front row of any balcony gallery or tier, unless accompanied by and in the charge of a person who has attained the age of 16 years. Upon egress from the premises the premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will deploy staff on exit doors and within the vicinity of the premises to ensure the safe dispersal of children and the premises will not close until all children have left the area.

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will perform the necessary background checks including relevant police checks on all potential staff before offering them employment. The premises licence holder/designated premises supervisor will report any child related concerns to the police he/she has about potential staff, existing staff and customers

The premises licence holder / designated premises supervisor will ensure staff receive training to deal with unaccompanied children on the premises and prevent them from harm

4.3 PROOF OF AGE CARDS

Proof of age cards are discussed under Part 1 in connection with the prevention of crime and disorder.

# Appendix 5

### **Glossary of Terms**

Licensable Activities

- a) The sale by retail of alcohol
- b) The supply of alcohol by or on behalf of a club to, or to the Order of, a member of the club
- c) The provision of regulated entertainment
- d) The provision of late night refreshment

### **Qualifying Club Activities**

- a) The supply of alcohol by or on behalf of a club to, or to the Order of, a member of the club
- b) The sale by retail of alcohol by or on behalf of a club to a guest of a member of the club for consumption on the premises where the sale takes place, and
- c) The provision of regulated entertainment where that provision is by or on behalf of a club for members of the club or members of the club and their guests.

**Regulated Entertainment** 

- a) A performance of a play
- b) An exhibition of a film
- c) An indoor sporting event
- d) A boxing or wrestling entertainment
- e) A performance of live music
- f) Any playing of recorded music
- g) A performance of dance
- h) Entertainment of a similar description to that falling within paragraph (e), (f) and (g), where the entertainment takes place in the presence of an audience and is provided for the purpose, or for purposes which include the purpose, of entertaining that audience.

Other Persons

Other persons' includes any of the following: Residents, businesses or associations that represent residents or businesses.

a) A member of the relevant licensing authority, ie elected councillors of the licensing authority.

Responsible Authority

- a) The chief officer of police for any police area in which the premises are situated.
- b) The fire authority for any area in which the premises are situated.
- c) The enforcing authority within the meaning given by Section 18 of the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 for any area in which the premises are situated.
- d) The local planning authority within the meaning given by the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (C8) for any area in which the premises are situated.
- e) The local authority by which statutory functions are exercisable in any area in which the premises are situated in relation to minimising or preventing the risk of pollution of the environment or of harm to human health.

f) A body which

i) represents those who, in relation to any such area, are responsible for, or interested in, matters relating to the protection of children from harm, and
ii) It is recognised by the licensing authority for that area for the purposes of this section as being competent to advise it or such matters.

- g) Public health authority
- h) Any licensing authority (other than the relevant licensing authority) in whose area part of the premises is situated
- i) In relation to a vessel
   i) A navigation authority (within the meaning of Section 221(1) of the Water Resources Act 1991 (C57) having functions in relation to the waters where the vessel is usually moored or berthed or any waters where it is, or is proposed to be, navigated at a time when it is used for licensable activities.
  - ii) The Environment Agency
  - iii) The British Waterways Board or
  - iv) The Secretary of State
  - v) A person prescribed for the purposes of this subsection
- j) Any other bodies that are subsequently specified by regulations.

### Temporary Event

The use of the premises for one or more of the licensable activities during a period not exceeding 168 hours usually where a premises licence covering the licensable activity is not in place.

### Late Night Refreshment

A person "provides late night refreshment" if:

- a) At any time between the hours of 11:00 pm and 5:00 am, he supplies hot food or hot drink to members of the public, or a section of the public, on or from any premises, whether for consumption on or off the premises, or
- b) At any time between those hours when members of the public, or a section of the public, are admitted to any premises, he supplies, or holds himself out as willing to supply, hot food or drink to any persons, or to persons of a particular description, on or from those premises, whether for consumption on or off the premises.

### Hot Food or Hot Drink

Food or drink supplied on or from any premises is "hot" for the purposes of this schedule if the food or drink, or any part of it:

- a) Before it is supplied, is heated on the premises or elsewhere for the purpose of enabling it to be consumed at a temperature above the ambient air temperature and, at the time of supply, is above that temperature, or
- b) After it is supplied, may be heated on the premises for the purpose of enabling it to be consumed at a temperature above the ambient air temperature.

#### Personal Licence

A licence which:

- a) Is granted by a licensing authority to an individual, and
- b) Authorises that individual to supply alcohol, or authorise the supply of alcohol, in accordance with a premises licence

#### **Premises Licence**

A licence which authorises the premises to be used for one or more licensable activities. Representations

Relevant - if it relates to the likely effect of the grant of the licence on the promotion of at least one of the licensing objectives.

Frivolous – these representations would essentially be categorised by a lack of seriousness. A trivial complaint may not always be frivolous, but it would have to be pertinent in order to be relevant.

Vexatious – Vexation may arise because of disputes between rival businesses or persons. Repetitious – This would be categorised by its similarity to a previous representation which has already been decided upon.

# Agenda Item 10.1

### **REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL**

### COUNCILLOR MOHAMMED KHAN

### Date: 23<sup>rd</sup> January 2020

### People: A good quality of life for all of our residents

### Health and Care Integration Update

The East, North, West and Darwen Primary Care Neighbourhood Groups (PCNs) have commenced work to merge the Primary Care Neighbourhood GP meetings with the monthly PCN meetings to enable wider discussions on how health, care and community partners work collaboratively to address the health inequalities of our local communities. It is envisaged that the developments will help improve access into local health, care and community services for local people and patients, jointly develop positive solutions to address key issues, share practice across the four neighbourhoods and support the development of neighbourhood based action plans.

Following a Social Prescribing workshop that took place last year, which a number of integrated health, care and community representatives attended, work is progressing well to recruit four new full time Social Prescribers. The Social Prescribers will be responsible for working in the four neighbourhoods of Darwen, East, North and West. They will enable local people who are attending GP appointments to have the opportunity to be connected to local services to seek support and help improve their health and wellbeing. Examples may include referrals into services such as the wellbeing service, volunteering, education and training opportunities and advice / information services provided by the voluntary sector. Further details will be shared in the future.

### Place: Community pride in a vibrant place to live and visit

### New Year's honours acknowledgements

The latest New Year's Honours included recognition for two people from the Borough, Vivien Bickham received an MBE and Michael Grime received a British Empire Medal.

Ms Bickham has worked tirelessly to support the victims of domestic abuse and we join with the nation in applauding your work with Women's Aid. Mr Grime has worked tirelessly as a local Scout leader helping and encouraging many generations of our young people become confident members of our society.

Our Borough has some amazing people who serve their community and on behalf of Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council, we would like to offer our congratulations.

# Our Community, Our Future social integration programme

The social integration programme is on track to reach its target for the number of people engaging with Our Community, Our Future in Year 2. For the number of groups engaging with the programme, we have already exceeded that target, in part down to the Our Community, Our Future grants, and the work of the Engagement & Integration Officers.

Since the allocation of grant funding to 26 projects in September, we are starting to see a real impact across communities. A wide variety of organisations are leading activities to support our communities and bring them together – through arts, sport, wellbeing, and so

much more. Over Christmas, we supported a number of organisations hosting events and activities to bring people together at a time of year that can be difficult for many.

During January, Our Community, Our Future board members, partners and local transport providers will take part in a workshop to look in detail at the data and intelligence gathered so far as part of our Community Routes transport project. The aim is to work together to begin to come up with some innovative solutions to help people to better connect to places of work and leisure.

In March a new website will be launched, with information about classes delivered by a range of ESOL providers in Blackburn with Darwen. Learning English Together aims to make it easier for learners to get assessed, then find a class at the right level, in a venue that suits them, and with shorter waiting times.

# Holocaust Memorial Day

Monday 27 January is the annual Holocaust Memorial Day. It's the date on which we remember the six million Jews murdered during the Holocaust, alongside the millions of other people killed under Nazi persecution and in subsequent genocides in Cambodia, Rwanda, Bosnia and Darfur. This year's Holocaust Memorial Day also marks the 75<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the liberation of Auschwitz.

On Holocaust Memorial Day thousands of people across the UK will be coming together to learn more about the past and make a commitment to help create a safer future for everyone.

In Blackburn with Darwen, the Council will host a commemorative interfaith event on Tuesday 28 January. We will welcome Rabbi Arnold Saunders, members of the Interfaith Forum and pupils from local secondary schools. Together with myself and the Mayor of Blackburn with Darwen, we will share the message that hatred and hate crimes have no place in our borough, and commit to stand together in unity with people of all faiths and beliefs. Candles will be lit and a minute's silence will be observed in memory of those people who lost their lives through the Holocaust and other genocides.

### **Community Volunteers Awards**

Nominations for our own community awards, jointly hosted with the Community Voluntary Services, open on January 24.

The awards recognise the best of Blackburn with Darwen and celebrate those who go the extra mile to make their neighbourhoods function often with no thought of reward. This borough is blessed with many great volunteers and voluntary organisations. There are many uplifting stories out there of people who make their communities better places which these awards will highlight.

I am pleased with the number of businesses and partners who have agreed to sponsor the event. I hope all members will consider putting forward deserving people in their neighbourhoods and the ceremony will take place in June.

# Economy: A strong and inclusive economy with continued growth

### Leaving the EU – Brexit preparation / update

Following on from the update in October, the Council continued to plan in conjunction with its partners for the UK leaving the European Union on 31<sup>st</sup> January 2020. The Council being an active member of the Lancashire Resilience Forum (LRF) worked in partnership with the police, fire and rescue service, NHS, Environment Agency and other key agencies to make preparations around potential consequences to the community of a 'no deal' Brexit scenario. The Council also supported the Chamber of Commerce and also contacted businesses across the Borough to see if any business continuity support and resilience planning was required from the Council.

Brexit lead officers of local authorities from across the country have now been thanked for this work after no-deal preparations for the end of this month were formally stood down by the government just prior to Christmas.

The Resilience & Emergency Planning Service (previously named Civil Contingencies Service) at the Council will now continue to monitor the national position in conjunction with LRF partners.

### National Festival of Making 2020

The National Festival of Making will return to Blackburn for a fourth year on 6th and 7th June 2020.

Planning has now begun and I encourage you all support this fantastic event. We are working with many partners to ensure that this continues to be a huge success and I invite all members to attend the festival and promote our borough as a great place to live, work and visit. More details will be shared at future meetings.

# Agenda Item 10.2

### REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE & EDUCATION COUNCILLOR MAUREEN BATESON PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINAT

PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING DIRECTOR: JAYNE IVORY DATE: 23<sup>rd</sup> January 2020

# PEOPLE: A GOOD QUALITY OF LIFE FOR ALL OUR RESIDENTS

# NUMBERS OF CHILDREN IN CARE & CHILDREN'S SOCIAL CARE INFORMATION

The number of cases open to Children's Social Care is 1,700, with the number of children subject to child protection plans at 245. The number of Children in our Care is 402, and numbers have been relatively stable over the last 12 months. In addition, over 760 children are being supported by Early Help services, which means that 6% of the 0 to 19 year old child population is being supported by the council's Children's Services or partner agencies. 43 children have been adopted since April 2018 and 17 children are currently placed in adoptive placements.

In November, the Executive Member Leadership Team were pleased to be involved in the first Children's Services Practice Week to review the quality of service provision.

# MAKE YOUR MARK CAMPAIGN

The Make Your Mark Campaign is the biggest annual referendum for teenagers in the UK. It provides a unique opportunity for young people aged 11-18 the chance to decide what Members of Youth Parliament debate in the House of Commons. 13,424 Blackburn with Darwen young people voted on ten key issues and the top three issues of concern to local young people are: Protect the environment, Put an end to knife crime & Child Poverty.

# TAKEOVER CHALLENGE

The Blackburn with Darwen Youth Forum organised and facilitated this year's Takeover Challenge at Ewood Park. The event brought together over 100 young people from across the borough to help raise awareness and knowledge around knife crime and serious violence. The event was a huge success with overwhelmingly positive feedback from young people on gaining a greater understanding around the law, how to stay safe and save lives.

# CHILDREN'S ADVICE AND DUTY SERVICE

The Children's Advice and Duty Service (CADS) was launched on 5th November following a review in May of our Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub 'front door'. One of the key objectives of CADS is to ensure that the right children are provided with an effective social work service, with manageable caseloads for social workers. Since the implementation of CADS the average number of children progressing for social work intervention has reduced on average by 35% (when compared to the same period last year).

# **CHRISTMAS EVENTS & PRESENT CONTRIBUTIONS**

This year there has been an exceptional amount of goodwill in terms of gift donations from the third sector, voluntary sector, staff and many businesses too numerous to mention. Thank you to all who have donated or volunteered to co-ordinate, and a special thanks to Youth Zone for providing hampers to families in need.

# O SECRET SANTA

The Secret Santa charity provided almost 900 sacks of presents this year for children and young people who otherwise may not have received presents this Christmas. These were gifted to children known to services at Early Help, Child in Need and Child Protection. Each child and young person received a sack of age-appropriate presents such as toys, games, books and toiletries. Older young people were also given a voucher to spend at The Mall. Family Support Workers and Social Workers distributed the gifts to families they identified through their work.

# • CARE LEAVERS CHRISTMAS APPEAL

Council staff also donated more than 40 boxes of presents to our Care Leavers (aged 18-21) for them to open on Christmas Day including sweets, chocolates, slippers, toiletries, perfume and pyjamas. Money and vouchers were also donated by members of staff, totalling £1,602 in donations.

# • 'CLUB POWER' CHRISTMAS PARTY (FORMERLY SEND FORUM)

This year's celebration for the 'Children and Young People with SEND Forum' took place at Cherry Tree Cricket Club and was an opportunity to thank members for their invaluable contributions throughout the year. The children and young people have worked hard to identify a new name for the group, confirmed as 'Club Power', and create an exciting promotional video to help raise awareness and encourage new members to join.

At the party, the children participated in party games and dancing and were treated to a magic show before tucking into a buffet tea. The night culminated in a visit from Father Christmas himself and everyone received a gift. The most magical element of this celebration is the friendships that the group have forged, and how much they all look out for each other, encourage each other and simply enjoy being together.

# **O CHRISTMAS EVENTS AT THE SEEDS**

Two young people who attend The SEEDS Adolescent Support Unit prepared a Christmas meal for members of their family, their social worker and other professionals involved in their lives. I was honoured to have been invited to attend by the young people would like to thank them for their generous hospitality and hard work.

Separately, many young people at the SEEDS planned a fabulous Christmas Party for their families and professionals to attend. It was a great commitment by the young people and was a huge success with a great turn out. The various stalls that were manned by the young people themselves proved very popular and Christmas spirit was in full flow.

# • CAROL CONCERTS

During the festive period, Blackburn Cathedral hosted two carol concerts which helped to raise £420.94 for local charity Nightsafe, which supports homeless people aged 16-24. Over the two nights, around 300 pupils from 13 schools across the borough took part in the services, which were well attended by both parents and members of the public.

# BREAST FEEDING FRIENDLY GOLD AWARD

On the 18<sup>th</sup> December, the Borough's Children Centre Network was awarded the Breast Feeding Friendly Gold Award. This award recognises that services have properly embedded the BFI (Breast Feeding Initiative) standards and that they have the leadership, culture and systems in place to maintain this over the long term, meaning that future generations of babies, their mothers and families will continue to experience Baby Friendly standards of care.

Blackburn with Darwen Children Centres are one of just two of Children Centre networks in the country to achieve this award in their own right. Colleagues in the 0-19 Public Health Nursing service (Health Visiting provision, commissioned by Public Health) also achieved the Gold Award.

# EARLY YEARS PEER REVIEW

Children's Services have asked the Local Government Association (LGA) to undertake a review of the borough's Early Years strategy and provision. A peer challenge or review is an interactive exercise managed by the LGA with a team of colleagues from other local authorities and organisations who work in a similar field in their own organisations. The peer team will provide challenge and share learning. Reviews are designed to help councils and their partners reflect on the services they provide and improve the outcomes for children and families.

Our review will take place between the 28<sup>th</sup> and 31<sup>st</sup> January 2020. To prepare for the review we have worked with the Early Intervention Foundation (EIF) and partners to identify key lines of enquiry for the Peer Review team to focus on. These are now in draft and will be finalised in discussion with the LGA Review Manager. A wide range of colleagues, partners and agencies will be engaged in the review, which will look at provision from pre-birth to entry into school.

# **OFSTED INSPECTIONS UPDATE: CHILDREN'S CENTRES & SCHOOLS**

In September 2019, a new inspection framework was implemented for Early Years Settings and three Children Centre Nurseries have been inspected under this new framework. Livesey Children's Centre and Darwen Children's Centre maintained their previous 'good' judgement, whilst the provision at Audley and Queen Park's Children's Centre was judged to be 'outstanding' in all areas with inspectors noting that staff at the centre are "highly skilled in promptly identifying any gaps in children's learning and development".

In our schools, Meadowhead Junior, Queen Elizabeth's Grammar School and Holy Trinity CE all improved and were judged to be 'good'. St James CE, Cedars and Shadsworth Junior also performed well and maintained a 'good'.

Whilst Our Lady & St John RC was judged to require further improvement, inspectors noted that leaders are making a positive difference at the school and are helping "pupils achieve better than they have in the past". Eden School also maintained their 'requires improvement' rating with inspectors praising the stability and consistency that the headteacher and staff have brought to the school, which has improved attendance rates.

# TEAM AROUND THE SCHOOL/SETTING

A robust early help offer is a key element of any Councils demand management strategy and this is reflected in the increasing number of CAFs (our Early Help assessment and planning process) being used to support children and their families. Schools hold the largest percentage of CAFs with Early Years' providers growing the number that they lead on.

To support partners to improve the quality and impact of their CAFs, we implemented a 'Team Around the School/Setting' pilot in July 2019 with five primary schools and four early years settings to test out a different approach. This includes strengthening assessments, allocation of family support workers, out of school positive group activities and identification of resources and support for families. The pilot has reduced the number of referrals into children's social care and has provided an understanding of the wealth of services available and will be reviewed.

# **CELEBRATION OF ACHIEVEMENT**

Organised by Virtual School, the Children in Our Care 'Celebration of Achievement Award Ceremony' took place on the 14th November at Ewood Park. Children and young people in care and care leavers were nominated for awards by their carers, schools and Children's Services staff in the categories of; academic achievement and progress, attendance, behaviour, sport, music/the arts and making a positive contribution. In addition there were a number of special awards for those who have particularly excelled in these areas.

The special guest for the evening and presenting the awards was local comedian Tez Ilyas, and there was a visit from Blackburn Rovers mascot 'Rover the Dog.' At the end of the evening we were entertained by some special performances from some of our children and young people. As well as receiving a certificate and gift voucher, children and young people were also provided with tickets to attend a Blackburn Rovers match.

# Agenda Item 10.3

# REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES

# COUNCILLOR JIM SMITH

# PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING DIRECTOR: MARTIN EDEN DATE: 23 JANUARY 2020

# People: A good quality of life for all of our residents

# New Gas Collection System at Feniscowles former landfill site

The Council is responsible for managing the former landfill site at Feniscowles. Historic landfill sites often produce gases, including methane, and this gas is normally collected and dealt with so that it causes no harm.

The gas collection system at Feniscowles was known to be in need of repair, and this work has now been completed. The successful commissioning of the new system on 14th November was the culmination of two years' intensive work for members of the Environmental Protection Team.

# Waste and Recycling

Waste sent to landfill or for energy from waste treatment within the borough has dropped by approximately 5% to date this year, which is a positive for the Council and the Borough. The new contract with Suez for the disposal of the Council's residual waste commences in April 2020, with Suez required to divert at least 70% of the waste away from landfill to an energy from waste solution.

The level of contamination in the recycling bins was averaging 60 tonnes per week, but since the efforts in tackling contamination have started in August, we have seen the contamination levels reduce to 22 tonnes per week, whilst at the same time seeing the recycling tonnages slightly increase to over 190 tonnes per week.

The Council's Waste Programme Board has received regular updates on the progress being made to develop a recycling and waste minimisation campaign in 2020. The campaign will help residents to better understand recycling and reduce the amount of wastage they produce e.g. the average household is wasting over £70 per month on food which ends up in the bin.

# Annual Air Quality Status Report

Every year the Council is required to submit an Annual Status Report (ASR) for air quality compliance to DEFRA. The report details air quality monitoring results, progress against Air Quality Management Area action plans, and describes how data has been interpreted to get final results. DEFRA review the results to ensure that the methodology for calculating results is sound, and that progress against objectives is satisfactory.

Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council's Annual Status Report was submitted in October 2019, and DEFRA has accepted the report with no recommendations. Describing the report as well structured and detailed, they commended the Council on its second year of compliance with the air quality objectives for NO2 across their monitoring network, and are encouraged it to continue to implement their air quality strategy to ensure continued compliance. These comments reassure us that our air quality monitoring regime is sound.

# Place: Community pride in a vibrant place to live and visit

# Your Call

The volunteer, community litter pickers have continued to increase, with the latest number of volunteers at 1,216. The previous work on developing community clean up events has now seen the community litter picking volunteers take the lead themselves in organising events, as they have the equipment and the communication routes to arrange for the collected materials to be removed. This means there are less Council organised community clean up events, but considerably more community led and organised events.

Regular newsletters are provided to the registered volunteers to help them in their efforts in helping to keep the borough clean. The Council has also recently asked the registered volunteers for their interest in becoming recycling ambassadors, to assist with increasing recycling within the borough.

# Council: Delivered by a strong and resilient council

# Shisha Bar Prosecution

The owners of a shisha bar on Barton Street, Blackburn have been fined  $\pounds 2,860$  with additional costs awarded to the Council of  $\pounds 1,100$  for allowing smoking in an enclosed space. The two directors of the business pleaded guilty to offences witnessed by Public Protection staff in March.

When the premises first opened, the premises complied with the requirements of smoke free legislation, but subsequent building works had made the business enclosed. Advice and information provided to the defendants during previous visits had not been heeded and so a decision to enforce was taken. Officers carried out an inspection visit and found a number of people smoking shisha pipes in the enclosed area.

The prosecution demonstrates the Council's ongoing commitment to dealing with shisha premises, which fail to comply with the law.

# Waste Enforcement

The Council's Enviro-Crime and legal teams have taken a number of cases recently to court, with successful prosecutions of six people and two companies in court in December for offences ranging from dumping rubbish in back yards, to traders leaving waste on land.

Those prosecuted were made to pay penalties totalling £5,000, with many of the residents charged in their absence.

# REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR PUBLIC HEALTH & WELLBEING

# COUNCILLOR DAMIAN TALBOT

### PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING DIRECTORS:DOMINIC HARRISON & MARTIN EDEN DATE: 23 January 2020

### PEOPLE: A good quality of life for all our residents

### Child Obesity Trailblazer

In June 2019 the Blackburn with Darwen led Pennine Lancashire Consortium of Local Authorities was announced as one of the five National Childhood Obesity Trailblazer sites. Work has commenced in earnest on the Healthy Place Healthy Future Plan which will address four key areas in a whole systems approach to tackling childhood obesity across Pennine Lancashire. The levers for change are:

- 1. Testing the limits of the planning system and adopt a complimentary planning approach across the six districts to regulate hot food takeaways and explore ways to encourage a healthier offer through personal permissions
- 2. Develop a network of informed and empowered Elected Members to advocate for healthy weight locally and influence Primary Care Neighbourhoods to ensure a whole system approach and develop an embedded Health and Wellbeing learning and development programme
- 3. Support existing A3 and A5 businesses to provide healthier, affordable food and recognise with a closely scrutinised award. Develop incentives for healthier food, including procurement, advertising, menu development, interborough mentoring/sharing good practice, masterclasses with a local celebrity chef and links to local producers
- 4. Support communities to drive the demand for healthier takeaway food through the development of the Great Big Junk Food Debate

This approach across Pennine Lancashire will develop closer working relationships with districts and enable the healthy weight agenda to be seen as a priority which is no longer just the responsibility of Lancashire County Council as the upper tier authority.

Significant achievements to date include the district authorities committing to signing their Healthy Weight Declarations with Pendle leading the way. The programme has gained significant political engagement with a steering board chaired by LCC's Health & Wellbeing Cabinet Member and Blackburn with Darwen's Executive Member for Growth and Development. The programme has established an international expert panel with members from across the world of academia and healthy weight advocacy to provide advice and inspiration and significantly strengthen programme delivery.

# Breast Feeding Friendly

Recent studies have confirmed the benefits of breastfeeding as fewer infections, increased intelligence, probable protection against overweight and diabetes, reduced child deaths, and cancer prevention for mothers.

In December, both the Children's Centres and the Health Visiting Service achieved the prestigious Unicef Baby Friendly Initiative Gold Award 'Achieving Sustainability', which is the highest possible quality standards in breastfeeding practise. This double achievement is the culmination of many years of sustained effort and collaborative leadership to establish a breastfeeding friendly culture in the borough. Extensive training, audits, data monitoring, and innovative work to provide comprehensive support for breastfeeding mothers and their families, has resulted in increases in breast feeding rates in every ward, including the most deprived wards. Currently, over half (51%) of mothers continue to breastfeed their babies at 6-8 weeks, which is a significant improvement compared with only third (33%) in 2012/13.

The national assessor was particularly impressed by the integrated delivery and close partnerships between East Lancashire Hospital Trust Maternity services, Lancashire & South Cumbria Foundation Trust's Health Visiting service, Children's Centres, Public Health & Wellbeing Team, volunteers and parents. The borough's Children's Centres join only one other local area to achieve The Gold Award, and only a handful of Health Visiting services have been recognised across the country.

# Life Expectancy Improvement

Life expectancy at birth is a useful summary measure of population health. For the first ten years of the new millenium life expectancy at birth for both men and women continued to increase steadily, both nationally and locally, at a rate of about 3 years per decade. However, since 2011 life expectancy has slowed nationally, and in Blackburn with Darwen, along with many other disadvantaged local authorities, has fallen in both men and women. While we have been at the forefront in raising the alarm and stimulating research into why life expectancy improvement has stalled in the UK, the underlying causes are still debated.

New data released in December shows that in Blackburn with Darwen life expectancy in men has, once again, reached an all-time high of 76.9 years, an improvement of just under two months in the last 5 years. For local women, despite the first increase for 5 years, to 80.3 years, life expectancy remains almost 1 year lower than previously.

Whatever the underlying cause of recent changes in local life expectancy, the Integrated Neighbourhood Teams and Primary Care Neighbourhoods we have developed and implemented successfully in Blackburn with Darwen are laying solid foundations for further improvement, of holistic, person-centred, place-based care.

# Library and Information Service

# Cherry Tree Library - formerly Livesey Library

Its official, our community library is now known as Cherry Tree Library. The renaming initiative, instigated by the library volunteers earlier in the year is a bid to better promote the service in the Cherry Tree area. Local schoolchildren were invited to create a design that represented the library and nearby landmarks. The two winning designs have been used to create new exterior signage which both brightens the

building and clearly communicates its purpose. The November renaming event and logo design competition presentation was well attended by the local community, the design winners and runners up, library volunteers and the Knit and Natter Group who also contributed by creating a large textile wall hanging incorporating library themes, local features and bees, in recognition of the library's apiary development.

# Darwen Library

Additional weekly digital support drop-ins will be offered from January 2020 onwards. Using the library's computer facilities, advisors from the Citizens Advice Service will be available to help people to get online or refresh their digital skills every Monday from 10am to 4pm. The sessions will have a focus on job seeking, managing benefit claims, accessing social housing and council services. These sessions will extend the library's existing digital support programme of basic IT tutored courses and drop-ins.

# <u>Venues</u>

The third quarter is always the busiest time of year for Venues with a great deal of comedy, music and private events at both KGH and DLT. Comedy included Rhod Gilbert, James Acaster, Romesh Ranganathan, Jimmy Carr, Rob Becket, and Lancashire Hotpots, which all sold out months in advance. Frank Skinner and Ben Elton also sold very well. Sell out concerts from Primal Scream and SLF and good crowds for Adam Ant and Shed Seven added to a strong programme. Successful club nights hosted a visit from renowned Goldie and a very popular sell out for Manchester Night.

DLT's varied programme continues to attract good audiences with sell outs from Steve Harley The Cockney Rebel, Mike Peters and Andy Fairweather Low. Guy Masterson returned to Darwen Library Theatre with A Christmas Carol, two months shy of his performance 20 years ago in the theatre's opening season.

Both Pantomimes have shown good returns. Stageworks made every effort to impress with fantastic costumes and scripts that included much more audience participation to engage the younger ones. School bookings were up on last year as were public seat sales. DLT staged Pinocchio, a non-typical pantomime title that was a harder sell this year but it will not return a loss and there will be a return to a traditional story in 2020.

King George's Hall staged Cinderella, school bookings were up on last year as were public seat sales. As a result the pantomime attracted over 20,000 attendances and achieved record breaking Gross Box Office takings, which for the first time ever, exceeded £200,000.

# Celebrating Volunteers

The contributions made volunteers across the Leisure, Health and Wellbeing services were celebrated at the end of the year. The backdrop of Darwen's

charismatic Carnegie Library provided the perfect setting for a celebratory event, attended by the Mayor for the 100+ volunteers who have enabled the Council to keep community libraries open, at a time when many are closing across the country. Library volunteers help deliver books to some of the most vulnerable citizens in the borough, assist with the delivery of children's activities, develop the Cotton Town website, provide research assistance to those interested in local and family history, organise and deliver events, raise funds and support tutors to deliver a range of basic IT courses and drop in sessions. The afternoon saw a special performance by the Library Larks, the community choir born out of a library based arts project.

re:fresh has 8 different volunteer roles to support people into active, healthier lifestyles. Their celebratory evening brought 60 volunteers together recognising the important part each person plays in the Council's nationally acclaimed health and wellbeing services and contribution to increasing levels of physical activity, especially for those people who need a little extra help.

# Agenda Item 10.5

# REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES & PREVENTION

# COUNCILLOR MUSTAFA DESAI

### PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING DIRECTORS: SAYYED OSMAN (ADULT SOCIAL CARE & PREVENTION)

### DATE: January 2020

### People: A good quality of life for all our residents

# 1. OLDER PERSON'S CHAMPION – UPDATE FROM COUNCILLOR FLOYD

As part of the Portfolio Management the Executive Member has delegated key roles to his Assistant Executive Members. In this Council Forum we are updating on activity undertaken by Cllr Jackie Floyd as Older Persons Champion.

Supporting the delivery of key strategic priorities of the Age Well Partnership (Part of the life course supporting the Start Well, Live Well, Age Well strategy under the Health and Wellbeing Board's remit). Some key highlights below.

### 1.1 United Nations International Older Persons Day:

The council has been supporting this event each year with organisations working to promote awareness for the betterment of services and quality of life for older people. Working with Age UK, Council's ReFresh Team, Care Network, Adult Learning Team and Adult Social Care an event was organised at the Library to promote active ageing. Key messages were about promoting independence through keeping active, both physically and mentally. We have also promoted support to combat loneliness and Isolation, promoting an Age Friendly society, access to leisure and fitness, including dancing as a fun way of staying fit.

# **1.2 Promoting Dementia Awareness and Dementia friends:**

We have a commitment to promote greater awareness of Dementia. This has been delivered by our Adult Learning Service, Dementia Alliance and Age UK. Recently Blackburn's Red Watch Fire Service Team attended Dementia Friends training in December and became the final firefighting team in Blackburn to embrace a dementia friendly approach. Plans are in place to roll out the training to firefighters in Darwen. Our Adult Learning Team have now trained 805 Dementia Friends contributing to a much wider understanding of Dementia across the Borough in support of our campaign with Dementia Alliance and Age UK.

18 of BwD councillors became Dementia Friends in October 2019. The course covers information about what causes dementia, different types of dementia and the strategies that can be used to help reduce stress and confusion when interacting with a person with dementia. Our Ambition is to have all elected Members trained in 2020.

# 1.3 Red Bag Scheme:

The red bag scheme working with Keep Blackburn Tidy and Keep Darwen Tidy isn't just about litter picking and the environment. One of the key outcomes is to have active people participating at all ages. This helps break down the divide between generations and promotes more neighbourliness, including greater awareness of neighbours who may be lonely and isolated or may need a bit of support from time to time. This could be with small jobs, help in the garden, or just simply being a good neighbour. In 2020 we want more of our residents/communities to help us in making the Borough more environmentally and Age Friendly place.

# DEVELOPING OUR VOLUNTARY SECTOR PARTNERSHIP

As part of our ambition to develop prevention at scale we have re-organised how we will engage with the Voluntary Sector. We have created a dedicated Community Support Unit (CSU) supported by Adult Services, Public Health and the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG.) The CSU will be working to join up and improve outcomes across a wide range of prevention services. It will develop our Partnership with the VCFS, to improve co-ordination of services with the aim to generate better health outcomes for our residents. It will support commissioned services in the Voluntary, Community and Faith Sector (VCFS) including Age UK BwD, Care Network, Child Action North West, Lancashire Women, Carers Service and the 180 Project.

Part of the challenge we have faced in recent years is the reduction of available funding to the work we commission in the VCFS sector. The new approach aims to create the strength in Partnership to plan over 3 to 5 years. Create business plans and seek opportunities to improve funding/income. Given increasing emphasis on leveraging resource a key part of the CSU's work will be to work alongside the VCFS Partners to identify and bid for external funding.

# OUR COMMUNITY, OUR FUTURE PROGRAMME

The social integration programme is on track to reach its target for the number of people engaging with Our Community, Our Future in Year 2. For the number of groups engaging with the programme, we have already exceeded that target, in part down to the Our Community, Our Future grants, and the work of the Engagement & Integration Officers.

Since the allocation of grant funding to 26 projects in September, we're starting to see a real impact across communities. A wide variety of organisations are leading activities to support our communities and bring them together – through arts, sport, wellbeing, and so much more. Over Christmas, we supported a number of organisations hosting events and activities to bring people together at a time of year that can be difficult for many.

This month a new website will be launched, with information about classes delivered by a range of ESOL providers in Blackburn with Darwen. Learning English Together aims to make it easier for learners to get assessed, then find a class at the right level, in a venue that suits them, and with shorter waiting times.

Also during January, Our Community, Our Future board members, partners and local transport providers will take part in a workshop to look in detail at the data and intelligence gathered so far as part of our Community Routes transport project. The aim is to work together to begin to come up with some innovative solutions to help people to better connect to places of work and leisure.

# ADULT SOCIAL CARE

The Greater Lancashire Teaching Partnership was created in April 2018 with DfE funding agreed to the end of March 2020. The Teaching Partnership involves Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council, Lancashire County Council and Blackpool Council collaborating together with UCLAN and Lancaster University in order to implement a plan of support and retention for social workers from student stage right through to senior management level. Increase in the number of social work (SW) students and practice educators within Adult Services has been positive.

The main areas of focus in Blackburn with Darwen are as follows:

- **Recruitment** (SW apprentices; SW student placements and support; SW Practice Educator training and support; induction)
- **Retention** (induction; Assessed and Supported Year in Employment (ASYE) Support; CPD opportunities; specialist training input)
- **Career progression** (SW Practice Educator training and support)
- **National Standards** (Practice Educator Professional Standards; HCPC /Social Work England; Knowledge and Skills Statements)
- **Quality** (SW Learner support; Practice Educators; SW practitioners input to University Curriculum
- **Income generation** (SW Student placement and ASYE's)
- **Social Work Learners** (SW Students; ASYE's; SW Apprentices)
- Partnerships (Joint working / Sharing learning)

There has been a significant growth in the numbers of students, practice educators and Assessed and Supported Year in Employment (ASYE). This demonstrates the positive impact of the role of the Practice Development Worker (PDW) which has been instrumental in supporting, working with and improving the experiences of students, ASYE, apprenticeships, Practice Educators and the wider adult social care workforce.

Along with other partners, Blackburn with Darwen has now to consider the sustainability of this activity in order to maintain reputation, meet inspection quality targets and respond to forthcoming social work national requirements and challenges. We are in the process of exploring a number of options through our senior management governance structure.

# PREVENTING YOUTH CRIME AND VIOLENCE FUNDING SUCCESS

Blackburn with Darwen has been successful in applying to the Youth Endowment Fund on behalf of the borough and Pennine Lancashire partners receiving £343,000 funding. The scheme called 'Pause 4 Thought' was 1 of only 22 proposals funded from over 450 applications nationally. Its primary aim is to use a Cognitive Behaviour Therapy and a Trauma Informed Approach to manage and mitigate the risk factors associated with crime, allowing young people to build on coping mechanisms reducing the risk of making a bad decision impulsively. The pilot will run until September 2021 and is subject to external evaluation.

# COLD WEATHER HOMELESSNESS FUNDING SUCCESS.

Blackburn with Darwen has been successful in applying to the government's Cold Weather Fund, in support of those at risk or currently homeless during the winter months. The £49k fund will allow for overnight accommodation during cold weather, with particular emphasis on assisting entrenched rough sleepers who have been excluded from accommodation previously. This includes exclusions because of substance misuse, violence toward staff or other service users and challenges with mental health within the accommodations making sure that in all circumstances everyone has a choice to not sleep outside. The funding will be used to provide additional security and enhance the current navigator service, were two members of staff will work through the evening to direct people to the service. All those adults identified will, be offered warm drinks, food and shower facilities at the overnight provision. The additional service and security operates 7 days a week through to March 2020.

# Agenda Item 10.6

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR DIGITAL AND CUSTOMER SERVICES 23<sup>rd</sup> January 2020

COUNCILLOR QUESIR MAHMOOD PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING CHIEF OFFICER: PAUL FLEMING DAVID FAIRCLOUGH LOUISE MATTINSON

# People: A good quality of life for all our residents

### **Digital Customer Portal**

The procurement process for the new Digital Customer Portal has concluded and this has now been submitted for Executive approval in January 2020. The public are now being engaged around the design of new on line services and we have recently recruited a number of citizen volunteers to help us in a number of public workshops which will be held over 3 separate events, Thursday 30th January, Friday 31st January and Saturday 1st February. Event venues will be confirmed shortly. Members can encourage people to sign up on the BwD mobile app under the Customer Panel section. Work on implementing the new portal will start in early 2020 and the project team are fully engaged and excited at the prospect of working on this flagship project for the Council.

#### **Business Intelligence**

We have progressed work on our new digital Business Intelligence capabilities. We are now working with a supplier to develop a number of pilot areas including Children's Services, Customer Services and Council Tax. The work will help inform decision-making processes by providing visual analysis and enables us to combine digital data sets to improve outcomes for people. The pilot areas will be developed for use in business areas in early 2020.

#### Integrating Health & Social Care systems

Work has continued to integrate Health & Social Care systems over recent months. The main focus to date has been around technical and operational readiness working with IT and Social Work teams as well as with our system suppliers. This work is being led by the Council and being supported and funded by the Healthier Lancashire and South Cumbria partnership. Expected go live of record sharing is by April 2020. Further information on this work is on the Digital & Business Change Blog online.

#### Library Digital Health & Care Hub

After a successful 'soft launch' earlier in 2019 we have planned a more formal public launch of the Central Library Digital Health Hub on February 3<sup>rd</sup> 2020. Many residents have attended the hub to date to receive help in getting online to manage their health & care.

#### Council Website

The new Council website has continued to receive positive feedback from customers and has helped to drive a continued increase in resident's use of Online Chat with the Council. Online chat has also recently been introduced for the Blue Badge service and for Election questions.

An analysis of October to December Council web page visits has shown a significant increase in usage of the new website compared to the previous year;

	2019	2018
December	201,724	162,770

November	248,598	184,776
October	253,615	200,384
Quarter Total	703,937	547,930

Further work will be required to analyse online usage for individual departments and services, which will be undertaken in the next few months and shared in future council forum reports.

## **Civil Contingencies Service**

The Civil Contingencies Service has over the last few years, developed the Schools Community Resilience Project (SCRP). The project has been piloted very successfully, and has been promoted to all BwD primary school Year 5 students over the last few years. It consists of sessions delivered to students where they learn how to become more resilient and know what to do in an emergency to help themselves, their family and their community. Recently we have received accreditation from Wolverhampton University for the project, which has allowed us to promote this regionally and has now been noted as 'Good Practice' by the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG). There are now 34 agencies / organisations within the UK who are now taking the opportunity and utilising these resources.

# Council: Delivered by a strong resilient Council

## **Civil Contingencies Service**

In addition, we have now created a "Staff Information Line". This is for promoting messages out to staff as widely as possible in times of major emergency e.g. major fire in a council building, directing staff to either work from home or report to another location etc. Employees will ring the Staff Information Line number using a PIN to access the message left there by their Director. This will be used in conjunction with many other methods of communications e.g. What's app, texts, radio, twitter, FB, etc., asking BwD Staff to call the Staff Information Line, to warn staff about a major emergency.

## **Governance Services**

The Complaints team continue to resolve a high percentage of complaints at the informal level. Our annual complaints report was presented at the October 2019 Executive Board which analysed the numbers of complaints received and resolved during the reported year. It highlights that 96% of all complaints received were resolved informally, compared to the 80% in the previous year.

# Agenda Item 10.7

# **REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR FINANCE AND GOVERNANCE** 23<sup>rd</sup> January 2020

### COUNCILLOR ANDY KAY

#### PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING CHIEF OFFICERS: LOUISE MATTINSON DAVID FAIRCLOUGH

#### People: A good quality of life for all our residents

#### **Benefits**

The Council Tax Support scheme is currently being finalised, whilst there will be minor changes to keep the scheme in line with national welfare benefit amendments, no other changes are envisaged for the new financial year.

The Benefits service continues to outperform all other councils in the region with quick and accurate assessment of Housing Benefit/Council Tax Support new claims and changes in circumstances. Our latest figures for processing are 7.4 days for new claims and 3.4 days for changes in circumstances.

#### Council Tax and Business Rates

The Council Tax team has commenced initial discussions concerning a full and comprehensive review of single person discounts in the borough. The proposal is to work with a 3<sup>rd</sup> party to cross reference recipients of single person discount with credit reference and personal data. This will highlight customers who have simply failed to notify the council of a change in circumstance, and identify fraudulent cases. The additional money collected from this initiative will be reported to members over the 2020/21 financial year.

The Business Rates team has begun work on reviewing Small Business Rate relief cases. Working in partnership with a 3<sup>rd</sup> party, the team has identified 102 cases that have potentially fraudulently claimed the relief. As the team now has access to the national record of all recipients of Small Business Rate relief, this information can be compared to our own cases and those individuals with businesses out of the area can be pursued for backdated Business Rates.

A more comprehensive analysis of the cases and financial impact will be provided in the next Council Forum update.

#### Council: Delivered by a strong and resilient council

### Council Budget 2020/21

Work is continuing with Members and Management Board to formulate the 2020/21 Council budget following the delayed issue of the Provisional 2020/21 Local Government Finance Settlement on 20<sup>th</sup> December 2019.

#### Audit & Assurance

The Audit & Assurance Team has continued its work to deliver the 2019/20 internal audit plan. The team reported its progress to the January Audit & Governance Committee meeting. The report included a summary of the red priority areas of concern identified in the Directors Management Accountability Framework Dashboard Reports at the end of September and commentary on the counter fraud work in the period, as well as the in-year review of the Plan. Changes in the plan were proposed, because of reduced resources. The revised plan will ensure that the highest priority audits will be completed in 2019/20 to support the Head of Audit & Assurance in issuing his annual audit opinion on the Council's framework of governance, risk and control.

Audit & Assurance also assessed the effectiveness of the Committee against the 2018 CIPFA best practice guidance for Audit Committees. The results were presented to the January meeting.

## Contracts & Procurement

The Contracts and Procurement team have worked with colleagues in the Finance Team to refinance the second of the Council's Building Schools for the Future PFI Contracts. The team have also supported a number of procurement projects across the Council including the treatment and processing of recyclables and in respect of various works and supplies related to the refurbishment of the Old Town Hall, materials for use in Highways works and IT systems.

#### Legal Services

In October 2019 the Council had a RIPA desktop inspection by the Investigatory Powers Commissioner's Office. This was to check the use of our surveillance powers under the Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000. The desktop inspection consisted of a questionnaire and submission of background documents including our procedural guide. In feedback the Commissioner stated that he found the information we provided comprehensive, relevant and helpful. It was suggested that we should arrange a 'table top' exercise in order to assess staff knowledge and operational effectiveness should we engage with the Act. This is currently being arranged. There were two observations to be addressed in our ongoing RIPA procedural guide update. The third observation noted there had been no Covert Human Intelligence Source authorization [CHIS] by our Council since the last inspection. Nevertheless, the use and management of CHIS information had been the subject of debate and review by the Council. CHIS relates to the use and management of information passed to our staff by members of the public. A full day of CHIS training took place on 9th October and a half day on 29th November 2019 to maintain required knowledge and skills. Overall the report was very positive and it was confirmed that a physical inspection was not required. A report will be submitted to the Policy and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the inspection outcome, also incorporating a general RIPA activity update.

#### HR Services

Work is ongoing to support Council departments consider workforce savings to deliver a balanced budget. This includes working with Adults, Neighbourhoods & Learning to arrange drop-in sessions at the end of January to allow individual employees to consider options around flexible working, that could contribute to workforce savings. Work continues with colleagues in Digital & Business Change to accelerate modern working and prepare for the movement of staff to more modern offices as part of the Town Hall refurbishment project.

#### Governance Services

The Governance Services team managed and successfully delivered the `snap' General Election on 12<sup>th</sup> December 2019. This was delivered at a particularly challenging time of year and the team are also grateful for the support of a range of staff from all departments, as well as other casual employees, who ensured the effective delivery of the Election. In parallel to organising the General Election, the Governance Team also completed the Canvass process for Electoral Registration and published the new Register in December. The various Remembrance events in November were successfully delivered and very well attended. Planning is now underway for Holocaust Memorial Day at the end of January 2020.

# REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT

## COUNCILLOR PHIL RILEY

## PORTFOLIO CO-ORDINATING DIRECTOR: MARTIN KELLY DATE: 23 JANUARY 2020

# PLACE PRIORITY 6, Strong, Growing Economy to Enable Social Mobility

This report provides a brief update on progress with key development priorities in this reporting period.

## Darwen Update

A strong Christmas programme in Darwen was launched in November with the popular Light Switch On event, which was very well received and enjoyed by all who attended. A range of entertainment including local singers, bands and school choirs have been hosted alongside a successful Christmas pop up market and the first late night for some years. The focus of the programme was to showcase the market and traders to families and new customers and help broaden the town centre shopping catchment.

Darwen has been included in the first phase of the Government's Town Deal Fund programme with the principle objective of the Fund to drive the economic regeneration of towns to deliver long-term economic and productivity growth. Government guidance requires the Darwen Town Deal to be directed and supported by the Council, with an advisory Darwen Deal Board, which is private sector led, supporting the Council on the development of a Darwen Investment Plan by Summer 2020. Both the Council and the Board must agree the Investment Plan. The Council's emerging approach to progressing this initiative was agreed at Executive Board on 9 January.

## Blakey Moor / Northgate

The environmental improvements to Blakey Moor and Northgate are largely complete with just some small snagging issues to be resolved in the New Year and cleaning/repair of Gladstone's statue in late February when it's hoped the risk of frost is reduced. Focus has now moved to development of Blakey Moor Terrace. Structural and measured surveys were undertaken in December with a view to developing plans by February. Work to bring forward projects on a number of other properties on Northgate is also progressing and a meeting to showcase proposals to businesses and property owners is scheduled for 28<sup>th</sup> January 2020.

## Blackburn Cinema & Jubilee Square Public Realm Improvements

Blackburn Cinema construction is progressing, with the planned opening by REEL scheduled in summer 2020.

Our construction contractor, Casey, will commence the second phase of the Jubilee Square and Barton Street works in January with completion scheduled spring 2020.

## Blackburn Town Centre Christmas

A strong programme of events and entertainment under the banner of 'Believe in Blackburn' delivered in partnership with the BID has showcased the town centre offer to residents, visitors and shoppers. The Markets have been very busy and the high footfall and existing offer, particularly around food, has attracted four new food traders opening in November and December. Flexibility around lettings to help businesses try out ideas without long commitments is proving a popular approach particularly as retail in general is going through a challenging period. Business feedback in the New Year will help shape next year's BID Business Plan.

## Milking Lane Development Site

Barnfield Blackburn Ltd (BBL), a joint venture between Barnfield and the Council, has successfully secured £1.4m in LEP Growth Deal funding to construct a new link road from Greenbank Terrace to Milking Lane, Darwen. A revised hybrid planning application has been submitted seeking full planning permission for the link road and access points, along with outline planning permission for land use. The planning application is scheduled to be presented to the February Planning Committee meeting. Works to the new link road are scheduled to commence in late Spring 2020 and be completed by March 2021.

## Housing Developments

Applethwaite Homes has completed the demolition of the former care home (Feniscliffe Bank) building at Tower Road and have commenced ground works for the new 30 home development.

The land at Lomond Gardens residential development opportunity is currently out to Informal Tender with a development partner scheduled to be selected early 2020.

A planning application has been submitted for the first phase of the Griffin clearance site to provide 56 new homes, the application will be presented to the February Planning Committee meeting. A planning application is planned to be submitted in March for the second phase. Works to phase one are scheduled to commence in spring 2020.

## **Growth Deal Transport Schemes:**

The Council's "Pennine Gateways" transport schemes, funded through Local Growth Fund 3 and the Northern Powerhouse, are progressing well through the delivery phase.

## North Blackburn:

The second package, North Blackburn, is now substantially complete. The Council has replaced time expired traffic signal and controller equipment at Pleckgate Road, Brownhill Roundabout, Emerald Avenue and Whalley Old Road junctions as part of the project.

The North Blackburn project package has improved traffic conditions on the "Arterial Road" making conditions better for pedestrians and cyclists and will enable and accommodate future housing developments in the area.

## South East Blackburn:

The third and final package of "Pennine Gateways", South East Blackburn, was granted Full Planning Approval by the Council's Planning Committee in December 2019. The scheme has now been submitted for Full Approval to the Lancashire Enterprise Partnership.

In parallel, a procurement exercise has also taken place, and the Council is working with the scheme's main contractor, The Casey Group, to get ready to begin construction in April 2020.

The £11.6m package will see the widening of Haslingden Road between Lions Drive and Shadsworth Road, the creation of a new link road at Blackamoor and a new entrance into Royal Blackburn Hospital at Old Bank Lane.

The project will improve congestion, improve air quality and pedestrian facilities, enable further development of employment and housing opportunities in the South East Blackburn area.

## Social Integration – Transport Research

The first phase of the Transport Research element of the Council's Social Integration "Our Community, Our Future" Programme, is nearing completion. Over 1500 people completed the questionnaires, and the Council now has a much more in-depth understanding of where people want to go and the difficulties some residents face in getting from A to B. A series of face-to-face events have also taken place in Community and Children Centres, Leisure Centres, Markets and Places of Worship, which have helped better inform the research activities.

The Council's Research Officers are now inputting responses to questionnaires for analysis. Early emerging themes are:

- Connecting young people through transport
- Better communicating available transport options
- Widening the use of community transport for all
- The promotion of active transport.

Research will inform the next stage of the project which will identify opportunities for innovative transport options and solutions within the Borough.

## One Public Estate

The launch of the next One Public Estate funding round (OPE 8) was delayed due to Brexit negotiations and the General Election. We now understand the launch will be in early February 2020, with bids to be submitted sometime in March and funding awards in April/May 2020. There is likely to be a focus on housing delivery, with revenue funding to support the development of project concepts and feasibility studies; and a further round of Housing Land Release Funding providing capital funding for site preparation, remediation and infrastructure works. The OPE Programme Team is developing a pipeline of projects to submit for funding, including potential Blackburn with Darwen projects.

# **Brexit Co-ordination**

Every Council is required to identify a "Brexit Co-ordinator" to support the Government's preparations for the UK's departure from the EU on 31 January 2020.

The Director of Growth and Development is currently performing this role and supporting the Chief Executive in managing the Council's preparations, while linking with broader strands of risk management work involving local partners and regional and national bodies.

The Council is working hard to better understand and mitigate any potential local impacts on service delivery, and working with local business bodies to signpost local businesses to available support on trade, contracting and workforce development issues.

## PLACE, PRIORITY 5 – SAFE AND CLEAN ENVIRONMENT

## SEVERE WEATHER

During the period July to November, we were in a heightened level of response due to the significant high levels of rainfall experienced. Over this period, we responded to 17 severe weather warnings resulting in flooding, which impacted residents, businesses and local transport infrastructure leading to a significant budgetary pressure on our revenue drainage and severe weather budgets. In recognition of the resulting damage to our roads and bridges, we wrote to the Department of Transport in December 2019, requesting additional funding to undertake essential repairs required at 22 locations across the borough.

## POTHOLES

We are experiencing a substantial increase in the numbers of actionable defect repairs being identified on our network, the most significant of which

are within our unclassified urban and rural roads. We will continue to repair actionable defects recorded in line with our section 58 defence for slips and trip claims, but this trend is concerning and will place additional pressure on already overstretched budgets year on year to fund, unless the Council can secure additional external investment from the Department for Transport to improve the condition of the roads.

# PLACE, PRIORITY 4 – CONNECTED COMMUNITIES

## **BwD ROADS FACEBOOK PAGE**

A critical element of our communications strategy is our BwD Roads Facebook page and popularity continues to grow with the number of followers currently at 17,875. Performance can be broken down by impressions (the number of times any content associated with your page was displayed to a user during the reporting period) and engagements (the total number of times users reacted to, commented on, shared, or clicked on your messages, as well as the number of times users clicked on page's links during the reporting period).

The BwD Roads statistics are featured below:

## April to October 2019:

- Average of 205,123 impressions per month
- Average of 18,370 engagements per month

BwD Roads has a review score of 4.9 out of 5 and the current number of likes is 17,046 which is a 60% increase since October 2017, when the page was changed to BwD Roads.

# Year Planner 2020-21

Please note that all meeting dates are subject to change

Last Updated 10<sup>th</sup> January 2020

# YEAR PLANNER 2020

	May	June	July	August	September	October
Monday		1 Schools re-open		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		
Tuesday		2 DTC			1 Schools re-open DTC	
Wednesday		3 HWB	1		2 HWB	
Thursday		4	2		3	1 <b>CF</b>
Friday	1	5	3		4	2
Saturday	2	6	4	1	5	3
Sunday	3	7	5	2	6	4
Monday	4	8 PEOPLE OSC	6	3	7	5
Tuesday	5	9 GLSC	7 <b>DTC</b>	4	8 GLSC	6 DTC GLSC
Wednesday	6	10	8	5	9	7
Thursday	7 Elections	11 <b>EB</b>	9 <b>EB</b>	6	10 <b>EB</b>	8 <b>EB</b>
Friday	8 May Day Bank Holiday Election Counts	12	10	7	11	9
Saturday	9	13	11	8	12	10
Sunday	10	14	12	9	13	11
Monday	11	15 PLACE OSC	13	10	14 PEOPLE OSC	12
Tuesday	12 GLSC	16	14 GLSC	11 GLSC	15	13 <b>AUD</b>
Wednesday	13	17	15 <b>PH</b>	12	16	14
Thusday Fraay Satorday	14	18 <b>PH</b>	16 <b>CF</b>	13 <b>EB</b>	17 <b>PH</b>	15 <b>PH</b>
Friday	15	19	17	14	18	16
Samrday	16	20	18	15	19	17
Sunday	17	21	19	16	20	18
Supday Monday	18 New Member Induction	22 RESOURCES OSC	20 Schools Close	17	21 PLACE OSC	19
Tuesday	19	23 LASC	21 Summer Holidays L	18 <b>LASC</b>	22	20 <b>LASC</b>
Wednesday	20	24 SC CI/T	22 CI/T	19	23 CI/T	21 CI/T
Thursday	21 AC	25	23	20 <b>PH</b>	24	22
Friday	22 Schools Close	26	24	21	25	23 Schools Close
Saturday	23 Eid al Fitr	27	25	22	26	24
Sunday	24 Civic Sunday	28	26	23	27	25
Monday	25 Half Term Spring Bank Holiday	29	27	24	28 RESOURCES OSC	26 Half Term
Tuesday	26	30 AUD	28	25	29	27 L
Wednesday	27 CI/T		29 AUD	26 CI/T	30	28 <mark>SC</mark>
Thursday	28 PH		30	27		29
Friday	29		31 Eid al Adha	28		30
Saturday	30			29		31
Sunday	31			30		
Monday				31 Summer Bank Holiday		
Tuesday						

# YEAR PLANNER 2020/2021

	November	December	January	February	March	April
Monday				1	1	
Tuesday		1 <b>DTC</b>		2 <b>DTC</b>	2 <b>DTC</b>	
Wednesday		2 <b>HWB</b>		3	3 <mark>SC</mark>	
Thursday		3 <b>PC</b>		4	4	1
Friday		4	1 New Years Day	5	5	2 Good Friday
Saturday		5	2	6	6	3
Sunday	1	6	3	7	7	4
Monday	2 Schools re-open	7 PEOPLE OSC	4 Schools re-open	8	8 PEOPLE OSC	5 Easter Monday
Tuesday	3 <b>DTC</b>	8 GLSC	5	9 GLSC	9 GLSC	6 DTC
Wednesday	4	9	6	10	10 <b>HWB</b>	7
Thursday	5	10 <b>EB</b>	7	11 <b>EB</b>	11 <b>EB</b>	8 <b>EB</b>
Friday	6	11	8	12 Schools Close	12	9
Saturday	7	12	9	13	13	10
Sunday	8 Remembrance Sunday	13	10	14	14	11
Monday	9	14 PLACE OSC	11	15 Half Term	15 PLACE OSC	12 Schools re-open
Tuesday	10 GLSC	15 LASC	12 AUD	16 LASC	16	13 Ramadan Starts GLSC
Wednesday	11	16 CI/T	13	17	17	14
Thursday	12 <b>EB</b>	17 <b>PH</b>	14 <b>EB</b>	18 <b>PH</b>	18 <b>PH</b>	15 <b>PH</b>
Th <del>ur</del> sday Fri <del>gh</del> ay	13	18 Schools Close	15	19	19	16
Samrday Sunday	14	19	16	20	20	17
Sunday	15	20	17	21	21	18
Maday	16	21 Christmas Holidays RESOURCES OSC	18	22 Schools re-open FC	22 RESOURCES OSC	19
Tuesday	17	22	19 GLSC	23	23	20 LASC
Wednesday	18	23	20	24 <b>CI/T</b>	24 <b>CI/T</b>	21 CI/T
Thursday	19 <b>PH</b>	24	21 <b>PH</b>	25	25 <b>CF</b>	22
Friday	20	25 Christmas Day	22	26	26 Schools Close	23
Saturday	21	26	23	27	27	24
Sunday	22	27	24	28	28	25
Monday	23	28 Boxing Day	25		29 Easter Holidays	26
Tuesday	24	29	26 L		30 AUD	27 L
Wednesday	25 CI/T	30	27 <mark>SC</mark> CI/T		31	28
Thursday	26	31	28 CF			29
Friday	27		29			30
Saturday	28		30			
Sunday	29		31			
Monday	30					
Tuesday						
Wednesday						

# YEAR PLANNER 2021

	May	June	KEY	
Monday			Council & Committee Meetings	
Tuesday		1 <b>DTC</b>	AC – Annual Council 6.00 pm	
Wednesday		2 HWB	FC – Finance Council 6.00 pm	
Thursday		3	CF – Council Forum 6.00 pm	
Friday		4	PC – Policy Council 6.00 pm	
Saturday	1	5	<b>EB</b> – Executive Board 6.00 pm	
Sunday	2	6	PH – Planning & Highways Committee 6.30 pm	
Monday	3 May Day Bank Holiday	7 Schools re-open PEOPLE OSC	AUD – Audit and Governance Committee 6.30pm	
Tuesday	4 <b>DTC</b>	8 GLSC	<mark>SC</mark> – Standards Committee 6.00 pm	
Wednesday	5	9	LASC – Licensing Act 2003 Sub-Committee & GLSC General Licensing Sub Committee 6.00 pm	
Thursday	6	10 <b>EB</b>	L – Licensing Committee 6.00 pm	
Friday	7	11		
Saturday	8	12		
Sunday	9	13		
Monday	10	14 PLACE OSC		
Tuesday	11 GLSC	15	Overview and Scrutiny Committees	
Wednesday	12 Eid al Fitr	16	PEOPLE OSC– People Overview & Scrutiny Committee 6.00 pm	
Thursday	13 <b>EB</b>	17 <b>PH</b>	PLACE OSC – Place Overview & Scrutiny Committee 6.00 pm	
Friday	14	18	<b>RESOURCES OSC</b> – Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee 6.00 pm	
Friday Saturday	15	19	CI/T – provisional dates assigned for Call Ins or Member Training	
Sumlay	16	20		
Megeday	17	21 RESOURCES OSC		
Tuesday	18	22 LASC		
Wednesday	19	23 CI/T	Partnership Meetings:	
Thursday	20 AC	24	HWB – Health & Wellbeing Board 5.30 pm	
Friday	21	25		
Saturday	22	26	Other Meetings:	
Sunday	23 Civic Sunday	27	DTC Darwen Town Council 7.00 pm	
Monday	24	28		
Tuesday	25	29		
Wednesday	26 CI/T	30		
Thursday	27 <b>PH</b>			
Friday	28 Schools Close			
Saturday	29			
Sunday	30			
Monday	31 Spring Bank Holiday Half Term			